## Extracellular Release of High Mobility Group Box1 Protein from Necrotic β-Cells in the Pathogenesis of Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus

by

Mitsuhiro Komba B.Sc. Kinesiology (1<sup>st</sup> Class Honors), Simon Fraser University, 2003

### THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF SCIENCE

In the School of Kinesiology

© Mitsuhiro Komba 2007

SIMON FRASER UNIVERSITY

2007

All rights reserved. This work may not be reproduced in whole or in part, by photocopy or other means, without permission of the author.

## Approval

Name:	Mitsuhiro Komba
Degree:	Master of Science
Title of Thesis:	Extracellular Release of High Mobility Group Box1 Protein from Necrotic $\beta$ -cells in the Pathogenesis of Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus

#### Examining Committee:

Chair:

**Dr. Dave Goodman** Professor, School of Kinesiology

**Dr. Diane T. Finegood** Senior Supervisor Professor, School of Kinesiology

**Dr. Jan P. Dutz** Supervisor Associate Professor, Department of Dermatology and Skin Science, University of British Columbia

**Dr. Charles Krieger** Supervisor Professor, School of Kinesiology

**Dr. Bruce Verchere** External Examiner Associate Professor, Department of Pathology & Laboratory Medicine, University of British Columbia

Date Defended/Approved:

Aug 2, 2007

SFU

SIMON FRASER UNIVERSITY

## Declaration of Partial Copyright Licence

The author, whose copyright is declared on the title page of this work, has granted to Simon Fraser University the right to lend this thesis, project or extended essay to users of the Simon Fraser University Library, and to make partial or single copies only for such users or in response to a request from the library of any other university, or other educational institution, on its own behalf or for one of its users.

The author has further granted permission to Simon Fraser University to keep or make a digital copy for use in its circulating collection (currently available to the public at the "Institutional Repository" link of the SFU Library website <www.lib.sfu.ca> at: <http://ir.lib.sfu.ca/handle/1892/112>) and, without changing the content, to translate the thesis/project or extended essays, if technically possible, to any medium or format for the purpose of preservation of the digital work.

The author has further agreed that permission for multiple copying of this work for scholarly purposes may be granted by either the author or the Dean of Graduate Studies.

It is understood that copying or publication of this work for financial gain shall not be allowed without the author's written permission.

Permission for public performance, or limited permission for private scholarly use, of any multimedia materials forming part of this work, may have been granted by the author. This information may be found on the separately catalogued multimedia material and in the signed Partial Copyright Licence.

While licensing SFU to permit the above uses, the author retains copyright in the thesis, project or extended essays, including the right to change the work for subsequent purposes, including editing and publishing the work in whole or in part, and licensing other parties, as the author may desire.

The original Partial Copyright Licence attesting to these terms, and signed by this author, may be found in the original bound copy of this work, retained in the Simon Fraser University Archive.

Simon Fraser University Library Burnaby, BC, Canada

# SFU SIMON FRASER UNIVERSITY

## STATEMENT OF ETHICS APPROVAL

The author, whose name appears on the title page of this work, has obtained, for the research described in this work, either:

(a)Human research ethics approval from the Simon Fraser University Office of Research Ethics,

or

- (b) Advance approval of the animal care protocol from the University Animal Care Committee of Simon Fraser University;
- or has conducted the research
- (c) as a co-investigator, in a research project approved in advance,
- or
- (d) as a member of a course approved in advance for minimal risk human research, by the Office of Research Ethics.

A copy of the approval letter has been filed at the Theses Office of the University Library at the time of submission of this thesis or project.

The original application for approval and letter of approval are filed with the relevant offices. Inquiries may be directed to those authorities.

Bennett Library Simon Fraser University Burnaby, BC, Canada

## Abstract

Nonobese diabetic (NOD) mice, an animal model of human type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM), exhibit impaired phagocytosis of apoptotic cells. In addition to phagocytosis, degradation of apoptotic cells determines the level of dead cells in tissues. Therefore, the work examined the kinetics of apoptotic cell degradation *in vitro*. The work revealed that macrophages from NOD mice digested internalised apoptotic thymocytes at a reduced rate compared to macrophages from control mice.

How defective clearance leads to the development of T1DM is unclear. Necrosis is associated with inflammation, and high mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1) released from necrotic cells induce inflammation. The relationship between  $\beta$ -cell death and HMGB1 release was investigated. The results showed that HMGB1 was released from necrotic  $\beta$ -cells in a dose-dependent manner. If impaired, clearance of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells results in an increased population of necrotic  $\beta$ -cells. HMGB1 release could initiate or exacerbate an inflammatory response in NOD mice.

**Keywords:** type 1 diabetes mellitus; autoimmunity; degradation of apoptotic cells; high mobility group box 1;  $\beta$ -cells

**Subject Terms:** Inflammation; Autoimmune Diseases; Cell Death; Diabetes Research

iii

日本の両親へ捧げます。

(To my parents)

## Acknowledgements

So many individuals have helped me during my graduate study. I could not complete my degree had it not been for all those inspiring people, and I am extremely thankful to them. I have learnt so many things from them, I have laughed with them, and I have grown for the past four years.

Dr. Diane Finegood, my senior supervisor, introduced me to a complex world of diabetes. She always directed me to what is important as a scientist with her critical comments. Her hard questions have brought me a step closer to become a better scientist. Dr. Jan Dutz has acted more or less as my senior supervisor whilst he was not officially the one. He always talks about science so passionately and throws out so many brilliant ideas that I have learnt science is exciting and fun. Dr. Bruce Verchere, although he was not a part of my thesis committee, was always accessible and gave me great suggestions and stimulating discussion. Dr. Charles Krieger, although joined my committee in the middle of my term, is a person I have most often run into, when he gave me suggestions and encouragement.

Dr. Carrie Matteson helped me with thesis writing. Amazingly, she made the writing experience fun, which I have never thought would be. Dr. Xuan Geng and Dr. Yiqun Zhang provided me technical support, great experimental suggestions, and stimulating discussion of type 1 diabetes and science in general. Holly Buhler put so much effort to produce cleanest blots ever by tweaking so many things in a protocol. Dr. Bronwyn O'Brien, Mrs. Narinder Dhatt, Dr. Christina Fengxia Qiao, Jenny Au, Dr. Nola Erhardt, Dr. Laura Atkinson, and all the current and past members of the Finegood lab have supported and inspired me in so many ways. Annette Aarbo, Shona McLean, Susie Nugent, and Marilyn Anderson always made sure that all administrative matters went smoothly.

Special thanks are owed to my parents, Akio Komba "*otousan*", Keiko Komba "*okaasan*", my brother, Dr. Yoshiyuki Komba "*yocchan*", and my sister, Tamiko Makara "*tamiko*". I am deeply grateful to them for support and understanding throughout my education away from home.

# **Table of Contents**

Approval		ii
Abstract.		iii
Dedicatio	n	iv
Acknowle	dgements	v
Table of C	contents	vi
List of Fig	ures	viii
List of Tal	ole	viii
1: Maaranka	Degradation of Internalised Apoptotic Thymocytes by	4
Macropha	ges from Diabetes-Prone Nonobese Diabetic Mice	<b>ا</b>
I.I 111	Type 1 diabetes mellitus	Z
1.1.1	Nonobese diabetic (NOD) mouse	2 4
1.1.3	β-cell apoptosis in type 1 diabetes mellitus	4
1.1.4	Phagocytosis of apoptotic cells in type 1 diabetes mellitus	6
1.1.5	Degradation of apoptotic cells in autoimmunity	7
1.1.6	Initiation of $\beta$ -cell-directed autoimmunity – A working model	8
1.1.7	Basis for thesis design	12
1.1.8	Hypothesis	13
1.2	Materials and Methods	14
1.2.1	Animals	14
1.2.2	Animal procedure	14
1.2.3	Isolation and culture of macrophages	14
1.2.4	Induction of apoptosis	15
1.2.0	Evaluation of degradation of engulfed apontotic thymocytes	10
12.0	Statistical analysis	10
13	Results	18
1.4	Discussion	22
2:	Extracellular Release of High Mobility Group Box 1 Protein	
from Necrotic β-Cells		26
2.1	Introduction	27
2.2	Background	28
2.2.1	MIN6 cells	28
2.2.2	Streptozocin	28

2.2.3	Danger model of immune response	31
2.2.4	High mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1)	32
2.2.5	Basis for thesis design	35
2.2.6	Hypotheses	36
2.3	Materials and Methods	37
2.3.1	Antibodies	37
2.3.2	Cell culture	37
2.3.3	Induction and inhibition of apoptosis	38
2.3.4	Preparation of cell lysate	38
2.3.5	Collection of culture supernatant	38
2.3.6	Protein assay	38
2.3.7	Western blot	39
2.3.8	Sample preparation for Western blot for HMGB1 detection	40
2.3.9	Cell viability assessment using trypan blue exclusion assay	41
2.3.10	Flow cytometry	42
2.3.11	Sample preparation for Western blot for HMGB1 from STZ-	
	treated MIN6 cells	44
2.3.12	Statistical analysis	45
2.4	Results	46
2.5	Discussion	56
3:	Summary and Future Direction	60
4:	Conclusion	62
References		63

# List of Figures

Figure 1.	Pathogenesis of type 1 diabetes mellitus – A working model	11
Figure 2.	Haematoxylin and Eosin staining of peritoneal macrophages	18
Figure 3.	Kinetics of degradation of engulfed apoptotic thymocytes in macrophages from diabetes-resistant (BALB/c) and diabetes-prone (NOD) mice.	19
Figure 4.	Protein expression of activation of caspase-3 in MIN6 cells treated by staurosporine (STS)	47
Figure 5.	Protein expression of HMGB1 by Western blot	48
Figure 6.	Percent viable MIN6 cells treated with various doses of streptozocin (STZ)	49
Figure 7.	Representative dot plot of MIN6 cells treated with streptozocin (STZ)	51
Figure 8.	Percentage of necrotic MIN6 cells treated with increasing concentrations of streptozocin (STZ)	53
Figure 9.	HMGB1 expression from culture media from MIN6 cells treated with increasing dosages of streptozocin (STZ)	54

# List of Table

Table 1.	Quantification of dot plots of labelled MIN6 cells treated with	
	streptozocin (STZ)	52

## 1: Degradation of Internalised Apoptotic Thymocytes by Macrophages from Diabetes-Prone Nonobese Diabetic Mice

#### 1.1 Background

#### 1.1.1 Type 1 diabetes mellitus

Type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM) is a disease in which the  $\beta$ -cells in the islets of Langerhans in the pancreas are selectively destroyed by immune cells that infiltrate the pancreatic islets.  $\beta$ -cells produce and secrete insulin, which is a critical hormone for proper regulation of blood glucose. The loss of these  $\beta$ -cells eventually leads to the inability to produce endogenous insulin, resulting in the need for administration of exogenous insulin. Devastating complications such as atherosclerosis, retinopathy, and neuropathy may develop because delivery of exogenous insulin cannot mimic the fine-tuning of insulin secretion by  $\beta$ -cells.

T1DM used to be known as juvenile-onset diabetes mellitus, as its onset was often observed in young children, which helped coin the term. It is devastating to see small children suffer from the disease. Unfortunately, the number of children who are currently suffering from T1DM is increasing worldwide although there is variability in the incidence of T1DM among ethnic groups (1). Onkamo and colleagues (1999) estimated that the incidence of T1DM among children will increase by 40% between 1998 and 2010. Currently, all T1DM patients rely on daily injections of exogenous insulin to control blood glucose levels. Islet transplantation could be another treatment option, but it is not yet feasible and available to every patient due to complicated issues such as insufficient donor islets. Additionally, immunosuppressive regimens have side effects, and are therefore currently unsuitable for children who would face lifelong challenges with immunosuppression.

Prior to the onset of T1DM, insulitis progresses slowly and asymptomatically. Insulitis refers to the event that the pancreatic islets of Langerhans are infiltrated by mononuclear cells such as macrophages, dendritic cells (DCs) and T lymphocytes (T cells). Following the infiltration by these cells,  $\beta$ -cell-specific T cells selectively destroy  $\beta$ -cells (2).  $\beta$ -cell specific CD8+ cytotoxic T cells (CD8+ T cells) have been identified as effector cells of  $\beta$ -cell killing (3, 4).

In spite of extensive studies investigating the pathogenesis of T1DM for the past 30 years, the exact mechanism(s) of autoreactive T cell activation is still a mystery. Hence, a cure for T1DM remains to be identified and patients must continue using treatments for supplying insulin exogenously. Science has not yet provided the answers to the questions that are necessary to prevent or reverse T1DM (5). Genetic factors alone make it difficult to predict diabetes development. As many as 18 loci have been identified as susceptible to T1DM in humans (6). To make the pursuit of a diabetes cure even more complicated, various environmental factors have been suggested as triggers for the disease. Trudeau *et al.* (7, 8) have recently provided some hope for prediction of disease onset using the nonobese diabetic (NOD) mouse, an animal model of T1DM, through detecting  $\beta$ -cell reactive T cells in circulation prior to disease onset. However, a practical and cost-effective means for the prediction of diabetes development is not yet available for humans.

#### 1.1.2 Nonobese diabetic (NOD) mouse

The nonobese diabetic (NOD) mouse has been extensively used for research in organ-specific autoimmune disease (9) resulting in much information that contributes to our understanding of autoimmunity. The NOD mouse spontaneously develops T1DM with a disease process and pathology that resembles human T1DM (reviewed in (4, 10)). The autoimmune process in the NOD pancreas has two phases: insulitis and overt diabetes. Insulitis occurs when inflammatory mononuclear immune cells infiltrate the pancreatic islets, which begins as early as 3 weeks of age. In the second phase, overt diabetes is characterized by continuous hyperglycaemia, and its onset occurs asynchronously after 12 weeks of age.

The NOD mouse is considered the most useful model currently available for the study of human T1DM even though some disease features are different from human T1DM. For instance, there is a pronounced female gender bias in diabetes development in these mice (11). Female NOD mice develop a more severe insulitis and their incidence of T1DM is significantly higher than that of males (80-90% in females vs. 10-40% in males) (4). Furthermore, the time of disease development is also different between this mouse model and humans. Humans develop T1DM most often at or before puberty, whereas NOD mice present symptoms later in the life course.

#### 1.1.3 β-cell apoptosis in type 1 diabetes mellitus

A neonatal wave of  $\beta$ -cell death, which refers to an increase in the rate of cell death during the developmental period in the pancreatic islets, occurs around

10 to 14 days of age in rodents (12) and two months before and after birth in humans (13). The neonatal wave of  $\beta$ -cell death occurs by apoptosis (14, 15), congruent with the fact that cells die by apoptosis in many situations during the developmental period (16). *In-situ* staining using terminal dUTP nick-end labelling (TUNEL), which detects apoptotic cells, demonstrates the incidence of the neonatal wave of  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis in both a mouse and a rat models of T1DM.

The exact role of the neonatal wave of  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis in initiation of  $\beta$ cell-directed autoimmunity remains to be elucidated. There is some evidence that strongly suggests that apoptotic cells are one of the central players in regulation of immunity towards  $\beta$ -cells. Apoptosis is the major mechanism by which  $\beta$ -cells are destroyed in diabetes-susceptible animal models. It has been shown that the majority of  $\beta$ -cell death in chemical-induced mouse models of autoimmune diabetes (17) and spontaneous  $\beta$ -cell death in the NOD mouse (18) is by apoptosis. The juxtapositioning of the neonatal wave of  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis with the first appearance of immune cells into the islets is an interesting observation (18): even if the onset of diabetes is accelerated, the onset of insulitis begins just after the wave (17). Additionally, apoptotic cells are considered suppliers of autoantigens (19). Many proteins that are autoantigenic in autoimmune patients are uniquely modified and translocated to the surface of apoptotic blebs (20), which could be consistently taken up and processed for presentation to T cells by antigen presenting cells residing in their surroundings.

Furthermore, some studies have illustrated the importance of apoptotic  $\beta$ cells in the development of T1DM by manipulating the incidence of  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis. Limiting  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis during the neonatal period by a caspase inhibitor results in decreased priming of BDC2.5 T-cells (21). Caspase-3 knockout mice are protected from multiple-low-dose streptozocin-induced diabetes (22). Moreover, increasing the number of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells enhances the priming of diabetogenic CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cells (23). Interestingly, a small increase in  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis has a protective effect on the development of T1DM in NOD mice (24). The results from these studies suggest that the relationship between  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis and autoimmunity is not simply a matter of more or less cell death, but is likely to comprise complex dynamic responses as has been implicated by others (25).

#### 1.1.4 Phagocytosis of apoptotic cells in type 1 diabetes mellitus

Phagocytosis is another critical factor that determines the number of apoptotic β-cells *in situ*. Aberrant phagocytosis of apoptotic cells has been observed in animal models of T1DM. O'Brien *et al.* demonstrated defective clearance of apoptotic cells in both a rat (diabetes-prone BioBreeding rat) and a mouse (NOD mouse) model of T1DM (14, 26). Macrophages from diabetes-prone animals internalise UV-irradiated apoptotic thymocytes less efficiently than do phagocytes from diabetes-resistant strains *in vitro*. Both peritoneal and bone-marrow-derived macrophages from NOD mice exhibit the defect (26), suggesting the defect is intrinsic. Macrophages from the NOD mouse also display impaired

phagocytosis of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells (26). O'Brien and her co-investigators have further shown *in vivo* the phagocytic defect of apoptotic thymocytes by macrophages from NOD mice (27). The phagocytic defect of NOD macrophages observed *in vivo* appears to be systemic: the defect is found in the peritoneum, skin, and thymus. Moreover, challenging the NOD mouse with apoptotic loads by UV irradiation to the skin leads to increased antibodies to DNA in circulation, which is typically observed in systemic autoimmune disease.

#### 1.1.5 Degradation of apoptotic cells in autoimmunity

Phagocytosis is not the only important factor to consider in disease development. In addition to engulfment, degradation of apoptotic cells also determines the level of non-functional cellular material left in viable tissue that must endeavour to operate normally. After phagocytosis, phagocytes form a membrane-bound vacuole called a phagosome, in which phagocytosed cells remain (reviewed in (28)). Phagosomes traffic through cytoplasm, although it is not well understood how, and then fuse with endosomes and/or lysosomes. The fusion results in the formation of phagolysosomes, sometimes referred to as matured phagosomes. Like late endosomes, they possess a number of complementary degradative properties such as a very low pH, lysosomal enzymes to digest internalised materials, and machinery capable of generating reactive oxygen intermediates.

Defective degradation of apoptotic materials has been associated with initiation of autoimmunity. Macrophages were shown to play a role in the digestion of DNA from apoptotic cells (29, 30). Macrophages in mice lacking

DNase II are not able to digest chromosomal DNA from phagocytosed apoptotic cells (31). This leads to the development of polyarthritis in these mice, which is an autoimmune disease resembling human rheumatoid arthritis. One of the initiating events appears to be the release of a strong inflammatory cytokine, TNF- $\alpha$ , from activated macrophages that store many undigested DNAs in their lysosomes. Elevated antinuclear antibodies in circulation are one of the typical manifestations of systemic autoimmune disease. By the same rationale, defective degradation of apoptotic entities may also play a role in the initiation of T1DM.

#### **1.1.6** Initiation of $\beta$ -cell-directed autoimmunity – A working model

The mechanism for the initiation of T1DM is elusive. The goal of this section is to propose a model of initiation of this disease. The model is based on the hypothesis postulated by Finegood and others (12, 32) with that proposed model being the basis for this thesis. The model starts with a neonatal wave of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells. Application of a mathematical model reveals that a similar rate of apoptosis exists both in diabetes-prone (*dp*) and in diabetes-resistant (*dr*) animals (14, 15). However, in the islets of *dp* as compared to *dr* mice, higher numbers of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells were detected. The higher incidence of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells in *dp* mice is due in part to impaired phagocytosis by professional phagocytes (14, 26, 27). As a result, during the neonatal period the number of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells is inversely correlated with phagocytic ability of macrophages. Degradation of internalised apoptotic cells could also be impaired. We hypothesised that as a result of defective clearance (i.e., phagocytosis and

degradation) of apoptotic cells following the neonatal wave of  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis increased loads of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells develop in the pancreatic islets.

Another factor involved in the development of diabetes is the immune response to apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells, which should be an otherwise normal quiescent process. Macrophages exert an anti-inflammatory effect upon phagocytosis of apoptotic cells (33, 34). Impaired phagocytosis of apoptotic cells could potentially affect the ability of macrophages to suppress the inflammatory response through a process such as cytokine dysregulation. The clearance defect could provide antigen presenting cells (APCs) more material to present to autoreactive immune cells. Inappropriately degraded peptides could be autoreactive by themselves. Moreover, macrophages that are carrying undigested apoptotic  $\beta$ -cell entities could be activated and release inflammatory cytokines in the same manner as macrophages carrying undigested DNA particles (31). These mechanisms all help to describe how the defective clearance of apoptotic cells may result in an inflammatory milieu within the pancreatic islets.

Apoptotic cells could be another factor that exacerbates inflammation in the development of diabetes. Apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells may remain in the islets for a prolonged period if not taken up and cleared. Those apoptotic cells could become necrotic, which is a process known as secondary necrosis. Secondary necrotic cells experience further breakdown of cell constituents, followed by release of their debris (35-37). Additionally, inflammatory cytokines released from activated immune cells can kill  $\beta$ -cells exclusively by necrosis (38).

Intracellular contents released from necrotic cells are inflammatory, and activate the immune system. Such inflammatory mediators are known as danger signals. Several proteins have recently been identified as danger signals, including uric acid, heat shock proteins, and high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) protein (reviewed in (39)). Among those, HMGB1 has recently drawn much attention as a key player in the process (40). HMGB1 acts as an inflammatory cytokine by activating APCs (41), and it is released from secondary necrotic Jurkat cells (37). The following chapter of this thesis work investigates whether HMGB1 is also released from secondary necrotic  $\beta$ -cells, which may help further elucidate the aetiology of diabetes development.

A high occurrence of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells followed by defective clearance of apoptotic cells could lead to an increase in necrotic  $\beta$ -cells, setting up an inflarnmatory environment in the islets of the pancreas. From here, the proposed model of diabetes development ends with the activation of autoreactive T lymphocytes. APCs residing in the islets may take up  $\beta$ -cell-associated proteins ( $\beta$ -cell antigens) from unphagocytosed or undigested apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells.  $\beta$ -cell antigens could then be transported into the draining pancreatic lymph nodes, in which naïve autoreactive T lymphocytes encounter the  $\beta$ -cell antigens. During transit from the islets to the pancreatic lymph nodes, the APCs process the antigens and undergo maturation. The putative maturation of APCs may be driven by exposure to danger signals such as HMGB1. Mature APCs are competent in the presentation of processed antigens with major histocompatibility complex (MHC) proteins to other immune cells. Consequently, naïve T cells

become activated and are able to migrate into the islets, recognise the cognate  $\beta$ -cell antigens, and destroy  $\beta$ -cells. A summary of the model is depicted in Figure 1.



#### Figure 1. Pathogenesis of type 1 diabetes mellitus – A working model

In healthy individuals, tolerance is induced in the peripheral  $\beta$ -cell-reactive T cells. In diabetessusceptible individuals with decreased phagocytosis and degradation by macrophages, apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells are not efficiently cleared, leading to increasing levels of  $\beta$ -cells materials that may be taken up by the tissue residing antigen presenting cells. The tissue remaining apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells may become secondary necrotic  $\beta$ -cells, and necrotic  $\beta$ -cells can release danger signals (i.e., HMGB1). These danger signals induce maturation of dendritic cells which in turn activate naïve  $\beta$ -cell-specific T cells. Once activated, the T cells are able to migrate into the tissue and recognise  $\beta$ -cell-derived antigens to start the process of killing  $\beta$ -cells, which leads to overt diabetes.

#### 1.1.7 Basis for thesis design

The experiments influencing the direction of my research date back to the work done by O'Brien *et al.* (2002) (26). O'Brien and her colleague investigated the *in vitro* phagocytosis of apoptotic cells in young, pre-diabetic NOD mice and demonstrated impaired phagocytosis of apoptotic cells by macrophages from these mice. They also showed that the defect exists *in vivo* as well (27). A similar defect has also been observed in animal models of other autoimmune diseases (42) and in human autoimmune patients (43). In addition, experimentally induced decreases in *in vivo* phagocytosis of apoptotic cells are associated with the development of autoantibodies (44, 45), suggesting a link between a phagocytic defect and the development of autoimmune symptoms.

While many studies suggest that impaired phagocytosis of apoptotic cells even from pre-inflammatory foci contributes to autoimmune disease, it is important to understand that the clearance of apoptotic cells depends upon multiple processes including binding, engulfment, and degradation of apoptotic cells. Macrophages from NOD mice demonstrate defective uptake of apoptotic cells not only *in vitro* but also *in vivo*, yet display normal binding of apoptotic cells. However, there is not a published study investigating the competency of degrading apoptotic debris after phagocytosis in an animal model of T1DM. Therefore, the purpose of this part of the thesis to further elucidate a macrophage defect in TIDM by investigating *in vitro* degradation of apoptotic cells by peritoneal macrophages from diabetes-prone NOD and diabetesresistant BALB/c mice.

#### 1.1.8 Hypothesis

Macrophages from diabetes-prone NOD mice digest internalised apoptotic cells at a reduced rate compared to those from diabetes-resistant BALB/c mice *in vitro*.

#### 1.2 Materials and Methods

#### 1.2.1 Animals

Five-week-old female nonobese diabetic (NOD) mice and BALB/c mice were purchased from Taconic (Germantown, NY), and housed in the Animal Care Facility at Simon Fraser University. Animals were maintained in a pathogen free condition and had free access to standard laboratory chow and water. Control strain BALB/c mice exhibit the same major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I molecule H-2<sup>d</sup> as NOD mice (46). Animals were handled in accordance with the guidelines and regulations of the Canadian Council on Animal Care, and all experimental manipulations of the animals were approved by the Animal Care Committee at Simon Fraser University.

#### 1.2.2 Animal procedure

All surgical procedures were carried out after mice were sacrificed by CO<sub>2</sub> asphyxiation as described in the approved protocol.

#### 1.2.3 Isolation and culture of macrophages

Macrophages were collected from mice by peritoneal lavage without elicitation. The peritoneum was exposed after retraction of the skin. Roughly 8 ml of ice cold "complete RPMI," consisting of RPMI1640, 100µg/ml streptomycin 100 unit/ml penicillin, and 10% v/v heat inactivated fetal calf serum (FCS) (all reagents from GIBCO, Burlington, Ontario, Canada), was injected into the peritoneal cavity. The peritoneum was gently massaged with a cotton-swab, and the peritoneal lavage fluid was collected into a syringe. Peritoneal exudates from multiple mice of a single strain were pooled together and washed once with ice cold sterile Phosphate Buffer Saline (PBS) (GIBCO). Peritoneal cells were counted using a haemacytometer (VWR International, Mississauga, ON, Canada), and equal volumes of aliquots were seeded into eight-well chamber slides (Nalge Nunc, Rochester, NY). Cells were incubated at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 2 hours, allowing macrophages to adhere on the slides. At the completion of incubation, unbound cells were washed three times with sterile PBS before use.

#### 1.2.4 Induction of apoptosis

Thymuses were harvested from BALB/c mice and rinsed in cold sterile PBS. A single cell suspension of thymocytes was prepared by gently mincing thymuses through a sieve under sterile conditions. Thymocytes were washed with sterile PBS twice and resuspended in RPMI1640 medium with 100unit/ml of penicillin and 100 $\mu$ g/ml of streptomycin (FCS-free RPMI). Thymocytes were then counted and diluted with FCS-free RPMI. To induce apoptosis, a suspension of thymocytes was irradiated by exposure to 254nm ultraviolet (UV) light (Philips UV-C TUV30W G30T8) for 20 minutes. The cells were then cultured for 2 hours at 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub> in a humidified atmosphere to allow apoptosis to progress. FCS was added (10% v/v) to a suspension of UV-exposed apoptotic thymocytes before use.

#### 1.2.5 In vitro degradation assay

The suspension of apoptotic thymocytes was seeded into a well containing macrophages at a ratio of 5:1; apoptotic thymocytes to macrophages. This mixture of cells was cultured at 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub> in a humidified atmosphere for two hours to allow phagocytosis of apoptotic bodies. At the end of 2-hour co-culture of macrophages and apoptotic thymocytes, the complete RPMI containing unengulfed apoptotic thymocytes was discarded. The macrophages underwent a series of vigorous washes with sterile PBS to remove unengulfed apoptotic thymocytes. Fresh complete RPMI was added, and adherent cells were further cultured for 1, 2, or 3 hours at 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub> in a humidified atmosphere. At the end of each period, cells were washed with PBS and fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin (Sigma-Aldrich, Oakville, ON, Canada) for 5 minutes. Fixed cells were then stained with Mayer's haematoxylin and Eosin (both from Sigma) for identification of apoptotic bodies and macrophages. Cells were observed using light microscopy at 1,000-fold magnification under oil immersion.

#### 1.2.6 Evaluation of degradation of engulfed apoptotic thymocytes

Engulfed apoptotic thymocytes were quantified by counting and classifying approximately 1,000 macrophages. Each macrophage was assigned to a class (i=0, 1, 2 ..., 7+) according to the number of internalised apoptotic bodies it contained. Only apoptotic bodies clearly visible within the perimeter of the macrophage were counted. Results were expressed as Phagocytic Index (PI), the total number of apoptotic bodies per 100 macrophages. The rate of degradation of engulfed apoptotic thymocytes was determined by the slope of a

regression line connected through PI plots at four different time-points in each mouse strain.

#### 1.2.7 Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using SigmaStat 3.1. Results are expressed as means  $\pm$  the standard error (SE). A two-way ANOVA on repeatedmeasurements was performed for the animal strains (BALB/c and NOD) and time of incubation (0, 60, 120, and 180 min.) as independent variables. Post hoc analysis was done using Tukey's test. Regression analysis was performed to test the slope of each regression line. Differences were deemed statistically significant at p<0.05.

Coincidence of two regression lines was also tested. When two regression lines are coincident, the lines have the same slope and intercept. Coincidence was tested by assessing whether fitting the two sets of data with discrete regression lines (BALB/c or NOD) in which the slopes and intercepts were different produced smaller residuals than fitting the whole set of data consisting of both BALB/c and NOD with a single regression line using a single slope and intercept.

#### 1.3 Results

The ability of macrophages to degrade engulfed apoptotic materials may be compromised in T1DM. To explore this possibility, apoptotic bodies were quantified within non-elicited peritoneal macrophages from diabetes-prone NOD and diabetes-resistant BALB/c mice after macrophages were fed with UVirradiated apoptotic thymocytes for 2 hours *in vitro* (Figure 2). Figure 2 shows macrophages from diabetes-prone NOD mice exhibit reduced amounts of internalised apoptotic thymocytes, compared to macrophages from diabetesresistant BALB/c mice.



#### Figure 2. Haematoxylin and Eosin staining of peritoneal macrophages

Peritoneal macrophages were incubated with UV-induced apoptotic thymocytes for 2 hours. The figure is microphotographs of macrophages from diabetes-resistant BALB/c mice (A) and from diabetes-prone NOD mice (B) with apoptotic thymocytes. An arrow points to macrophages that have engulfed apoptotic thymocytes. Magnification: 1000x

To determine the rate of degradation of apoptotic thymocytes by macrophages, apoptotic cells were removed at a specific time point, and apoptotic cells within macrophages were quantified. Analysis of the kinetics of degradation revealed that macrophages from NOD mice showed a pattern of relatively constant phagocytic index (PI) while macrophages from BALB/c displayed a statistically significant reduction in PI over time.



Figure 3. Kinetics of degradation of engulfed apoptotic thymocytes in macrophages from diabetes-resistant (BALB/c) and diabetes-prone (NOD) mice

Macrophages from each strain were incubated with UV-induced apoptotic thymocytes for 2 hours. All unbound/unengulfed apoptotic cells were washed away at which point the time was designated as 0. Macrophages were cultured in fresh media for additional 3 hours. At each hour, cells were washed, fixed, stained, and then apoptotic bodies inside macrophages were counted. Results are shown as mean  $\pm$  SE. #: P<0.05 against time 0 M $\Phi$ : macrophages

There were no significant differences in PIs of NOD macrophages at any time point. In contrast, PIs of macrophages from BALB/c mice displayed a statistically significant decrease at time 60, 120, and 180 from at time 0 (p<0.03: time 0 vs. time 60, p<0.005: time 0 vs. time 120, and p<0.001: time 0 vs. time 180).

To describe the changes in phagocytic index across four time points, regression lines were computed for each of the two groups. Regression analysis showed that there was a slight decrease (-7.4 PIs per hour) in a slope of a regression line in PIs of macrophages from NOD mice and a greater decrease (-27.2 PIs per hour) in PIs of macrophages from BALB/c mice. Both slopes are significantly different from zero (p<0.01 for NOD mice and p<0.005 for BALB/c mice), suggesting that the rate of degradation of internalised apoptotic cells by macrophages from NOD mice is reduced compared to those from BALB/c mice.

A test of coincidence of the two regression lines revealed that the slopes of the two regression lines are different from that of each other (p<0.01, F=31.0). The observed value of F exceeds the critical value of F, which means that a significantly better fit to the data was obtained by fitting the two sets of data with separate regression lines than by fitting all the data with a single line. Thus, the two sets of data were drawn from populations with different lines of means. The interpretation is that the relationship between PI and time is different for BALB/c and NOD macrophages, and that the NOD macrophages displayed reduced degradation of apoptotic thymocytes compared to control BALB/c macrophages. To further delineate where the difference arose, the intercepts and slopes of two regression equations were compared by Student's *t*-test. Both the intercepts and slopes showed a statistically significant difference (p<0.001 and p< 0.05 for the intercepts and the slopes, respectively). Hence, it was concluded that the intercepts of the two lines were significantly different, and that the slopes of the two lines were significantly different. The decrease in PI over an hour was

smaller for macrophages from NOD mice than for those from BALB/c mice. Additionally, the initial PI was smaller in NOD macrophages than in BALB/c macrophages.

#### 1.4 Discussion

In this study, we observed a reduced rate of degradation of internalised apoptotic thymocytes by macrophages from diabetes-prone NOD mice in vitro compared with macrophages from diabetes-resistant BALB/c mice. The degradative capacity of macrophages from diabetes-prone NOD mice has not been studied, and the results presented here reveal a further defect of macrophages possibly involved in the aetiology of T1DM. Defective degradation of apoptotic cells may be significant in setting up conditions that lead to initial stages of  $\beta$ -cell-directed autoimmunity following the neonatal wave of  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis. The novel finding presented here provides further evidence for aberrant clearance of apoptotic cells in NOD mice namely that the degradation of apoptotic cells is reduced in NOD mice in addition to phagocytosis which has been described previously (26, 27). A more extensive quantitative analysis of degradation and phagocytosis of apoptotic thymocytes in the pathogenesis of T1DM was conducted on these data by our collaborators using a nonlinear mathematical model (47). The mathematical model analysis produced the same conclusion as the one presented here, that the degradation capacity of NOD macrophages is reduced compared to that of BALB/c macrophages.

One could postulate that the phagocytosis and/or degradation defect that is presented here affects the process of phagosome maturation. Professional antigen presenting cells such as dendritic cells (DCs) exhibit a way to arrest phagosome maturation and thus can control degradation of phagocytosed entities (48). This maximises the generation and half-life of peptides suitable for

a proper antigen presentation. Macrophages also display an antigen-presenting capacity (49). Additionally, macrophages play a role in the digestion of DNA from apoptotic cells (29, 30). Macrophages from NOD mice presumably have impaired digestion of apoptotic- $\beta$ -cell-associated proteins. The undigested  $\beta$ -cell-derived proteins may be antigenic and could be presented to  $\beta$ -cell-reactive T cells, which may augment the destruction of  $\beta$ -cells. Interestingly, healthy individuals do not generate auto-immunity against  $\beta$ -cell antigens in spite of detectable levels of circulating antibodies to the  $\beta$ -cell (50), suggesting that  $\beta$ -cell-derived antigens alone are not sufficient to induce autoimmunity.

Macrophages carrying undigested apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells potentially release inflammatory cytokines in the pancreatic islets, which may attract more immune cells to the islets or activate immune cells that are already in the islets. Mice with macrophages that lack DNase II in lysosomes exhibit an autoimmune phenotype (31). Kawane *et al.* showed that macrophages produce an inflammatory cytokine, TNF- $\alpha$ , when they cannot digest DNA from apoptotic cells. The release of TNF- $\alpha$  stimulates other cytokine production and results in the eventual development of chronic polyarthritis. In addition, the phagocytic function of macrophages is reduced even further after exposure to an inflammatory cytokine, interferon- $\gamma$ , demonstrated using rat alveolar macrophages (51). In contrast to the inflammatory properties already discussed, macrophages have mechanisms to resolve possible tissue inflammation by secreting anti-inflammatory cytokines upon phagocytosis of apoptotic cells (52). Macrophages can also suppress the secretion of inflammatory mediators (33). Although the exact mechanism by

which clearance of apoptotic cells suppresses a potential inflammatory response, defective phagocytosis or defective degradation could lead to dysregulation of signal transduction, resulting in a pro-inflammatory immune response instead of an anti-inflammatory one. Pro-inflammatory immune response could lead to further reduction in clearance of dead  $\beta$ -cells. Therefore,  $\beta$ -cell-directed immunity could be exacerbated in the islet environment.

The swift clearance of apoptotic cells has immunological importance. Fast clearance can decrease the number of apoptotic and potentially necrotic cells available for APCs, preventing an immune response due to the inappropriate release of intracellular materials. The present finding emphasises defective clearance of apoptotic cells in a diabetes-prone animal, and there is accumulating evidence that links defective clearance of apoptotic cells to autoimmunity (reviewed in (52)). Animal models characterised by macrophages that lack one of the receptors for apoptotic cell detection or in which phagocytosis of apoptotic cells is blocked display a systemic autoimmune-like syndrome. Lack of C1q, one of the complement proteins, that opsonises apoptotic cells for phagocytosis, has been associated with systemic lupus erythmatosus (SLE) (53). Mer-receptor-deficient mice, whose macrophages lack the intracellular domain of the c-mer receptor for apoptotic cell recognition, also exhibit spontaneous development of SLE-like manifestations (45). Blocking in vivo phosphatidylserine on the surface of apoptotic cells with mutant milk fat globule-EGF-factor 8 protein in healthy mice leads to a decrease in apoptotic cell engulfment and to systemic autoimmune symptoms, such as IgG deposition in the kidney and increases in

antinuclear antibodies in circulation (44). Furthermore, systemic exposure to apoptotic cells intravenously induces autoantibodies normal mice (54). These animal models represent the various mechanisms that may be involved in defective clearance of apoptotic cells leading to autoimmune responses. Whether the defective phagocytosis and digestion of apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells, which was demonstrated in this thesis and elsewhere (26, 27), initiates  $\beta$ -cell-directed immunity in NOD mice remains to be clarified.

# 2: Extracellular Release of High Mobility Group Box 1 Protein from Necrotic β-Cells
# 2.1 Introduction

Macrophages from diabetes-prone rodents are deficient in phagocytosis of apoptotic cells (14, 26, 27). In the preceding section, we have demonstrated that macrophages from diabetes-prone rodents are also defective in the intracellular disposal of apoptotic cellular debris. Both defective phagocytosis and impaired degradation of apoptotic material have been associated with initiation of autoimmunity (31, 44, 45). However, it remains elusive how deficient clearance of apoptotic material leads to autoimmunity. In the following section, we explored a potential consequence of the persistent presence of dead and dying cells.

### 2.2 Background

#### 2.2.1 MIN6 cells

MIN6 cells are a commonly used mouse β-cell line established from β-cell tumour (insulinoma) tissue. The line was obtained by using targeted expression of the siman virus 40 T antigen gene connected to the insulin promoter in transgenic mice (55). The fusion gene was microinjected into fertilized eggs of C57BL/6 mice, and transgenic mice developed pancreatic insulinomas. Single tumours were excised and grown in culture. MIN6 cells exhibit homogeneous morphology. The cell line exhibits a marked increase in insulin secretion upon stimulation by glucose in a dose-dependent fashion as a physiological feature of pancreatic β-cells (55, 56). They do not express MHCs constitutively on the cell surface. However, upon stimulation with interferon (INF)-γ, MHC class I (H-2K<sup>b</sup>) expression is greatly increased on the surface of MIN6 cells. Treatment with a combination of INF-γ and tumour necrosis factor-α induces both MHC class I and class II (A<sup>b</sup>) expression on the cell surface (55).

#### 2.2.2 Streptozocin

Streptozocin (STZ) is a toxin widely used experimentally to induce both type 1 and type 2 diabetes mellitus by destroying  $\beta$ -cells in the islets of the pancreas. STZ damages  $\beta$ -cells by means such as DNA alkylation and generation of reactive oxygen species that induce DNA fragmentation (57, 58). STZ also activates poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP). Activation of PARP synthesises great amounts of the (ADP-ribose) polymer using nicotinamide

adenine dinucleotide (NAD<sup>+</sup>) as a substrate (59). This event can cause the concentration of NAD<sup>+</sup> within a cell to decrease to very low levels. This considerable decrease in NAD<sup>+</sup> is thought to abolish the ability of the cell to generate sufficient energy and, ultimately, to lead to cell death. In fact, animals lacking the PARP gene are protected from  $\beta$ -cell destruction and diabetes development induced by STZ (60). STZ is transported into the  $\beta$ -cell through binding of a glucose transporter, GLUT2, and is shown to have an increased transport and cytotoxicity in rat insulinoma cells overexpressing the GLUT2 transporter (61, 62).

STZ induces cell death in a rat insulinoma β-cell line (INS-1 cells) (63). Interestingly, the dosage of STZ is what dictates whether cells undergo the process of apoptosis or immediately progress to necrosis. Significant incidence of apoptosis starts at only 10 mM STZ and increases up to 30 mM STZ as determined by light microscopy. On the contrary, necrosis is not observed until 20 mM STZ, and it becomes the predominant mode of cell death at 30 mM and above. Cell death was also assayed in the same study by the expression of DNA ladder and morphological observation by electron microscopy. INS-1 cells treated with a low dose STZ exhibited a typical DNA ladder, which is a feature of apoptosis. In contrast, cells treated with a high STZ dose did not show a similar DNA ladder. Morphological analysis revealed a comparable result.

This system of differential dosing of STZ to induce apoptosis and/or necrosis was used in this thesis work as a tool to compare HMGB1 release from increasing amounts of necrotic cells. Although it is presumable that MIN6 cells

response to STZ in a similar manner since both INS-1 and MIN6 cells are murine insulinoma cell lines, it has not previously been shown whether the system is applicable to MIN6 cells. Therefore, a dose-dependent response of STZ in MIN6 cells was first re-examined in this work before using this paradigm to compare HMGB1 release from apoptotic and necrotic cells

Interestingly, the method of administration of STZ determines the type of diabetes development in vivo. For instance, treatment with multiple-low-dose (20-40 mg/kg body weight (BW)) of STZ results in the development of autoimmune diabetes characterised with the development of insulitis (64). Splenocytes from multiple-low-dose STZ-induced diabetes in the mouse are able to kill a  $\beta$ -cell line *ex vivo* at 10 days after the initial injection of STZ (65). Transfer of mononuclear spleen cells from multiple-low-dose STZ-treated mice into normal syngeneic recipients diminishes insulin secretion in the recipient mice (66).  $\beta$ -cells of mice treated with multiple-low-dose STZ die by apoptosis, and a wave of apoptosis occurs prior to an inflammatory reaction in the islets (17). Furthermore, deletion of macrophages by silica in multiple-low-dose STZ-treated mice suppresses the development of hyperglycaemia, suggesting a pathogenic role of macrophages in islet destruction (67). On the other hand, a single injection of high dose STZ (typically 200-250 mg/kg BW) administered to mice leads to hyperglycaemia within 48 hours after the injection, and  $\beta$ -cells presumably die by necrosis (68).

#### 2.2.3 Danger model of immune response

How the immune system determines whether or not it will respond to a potential threat has been a key guestion of immunology, and the issue is far from reaching a definitive conclusion. A danger hypothesis was most recently proposed as a model of an immune response (69). In this theory, Matzinger challenges the traditional notion that the immune system distinguishes between self and non-self and responds directly to the latter. This theory also contradicts the previous model that the immune system responds only upon recognising pathogen-associated molecular patterns arising from something very foreign such as microbes. Instead, Matzinger argues that the immune system reacts to microbial constituents only when danger signals have been released by infected or injured cells. Danger signals could also originate from damaged self-tissue without infection. Whether they originate from exogenous (pathogen-specific) or endogenous (necrotic cells) sources, danger signals are patterns of protein or acid that are hidden or that are not normally exposed out of healthy living cells. These molecules can thus act as signs of damage and death and illicit an immune response.

The danger model is somewhat better able to fully explain how autoimmune response may occur than any previous models. Danger signals induce maturation of dendritic cells (DCs), professional antigen presenting cells (APCs) (70, 71). Danger signals from pathogen-infected cells work favourably to the host. The maturation of DCs is required for the initiation of protective immune responses against pathogens, since it allows the immune system to

focus on the antigens that are presented by DCs. However, stressed or damaged self-cells, such as secondary necrotic cells, can also express and release danger signals. In association with auto-antigens, the danger signals provide DCs with the ability to induce autoimmunity. In this scenario, instead of recognising microbial constituents, immune cells recognise signs of tissue distress, or molecules that are normally found only inside cells. Supporting this notion is the fact that necrotic cells have been shown to induce maturation of DCs, unlike apoptotic cells (72). When there is no release of danger signals and DC maturation is not induced, immature DCs that sample apoptotic cells instead induce tolerance to self-antigens. Some of the danger signals identified thus far include high mobility group box 1 proteins (HMGB1), S100 proteins, and heat shock proteins (HSPs) (39, 73). Such danger signals appear to override preventative mechanisms against autoimmunity by phagocytes. Thus, the immune system responds to the danger signals which leads to inflammation even in non-infectious situations (74).

### 2.2.4 High mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1)

High mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1) is a nuclear protein that is highly conserved across species. It was originally described as an intranuclear factor with an important structural function in chromatin organisation (reviewed in (39, 75, 76)). Nuclear HMGB1 is thought to be indispensable for survival because  $Hmgb1^{-/-}$  mice die soon after birth due to hypoglycaemia (77). This protein has recently been shown to possess dual functions; it also acts like a

cytokine by inducing an inflammatory response. In the late 1990's, HMGB1 was identified as a late mediator of endotoxaemia and sepsis (78).

HMGB1 must be transported to the extracellular space to act as an inflammatory mediator, and it is actively secreted by some immune cells under conditions of stress. In monocytes/macrophages, HMGB1 is detected in cytoplasm after stimulation with LPS, TNF- $\alpha$ , or Interleukin (IL)-1 $\beta$  while it is localised within the nucleus in the absence of the stimulation (78, 79). Mature dendritic cells (DCs) derived from human PBMCs also actively release HMGB1 (80).

HMGB1 is not only released actively from mononuclear cells. It was shown that HMGB1 was also released passively from necrotic cells (81). Freeze-thaw-induced necrotic HeLa cells release the nuclear HMGB1 into the supernatant while HMGB1 is not released from apoptotic cells in which the protein is sequestered in the nucleus. HMGB1 is retained and bound to DNA in cells that undergo TNF- $\alpha$  and cycloheximide-induced apoptosis, which explains why the secretion of the protein into cytoplasm is not observed.

Cell death induced HMGB1 is principally released from necrotic cells; therefore, it has been suggested to function as a "necrotic marker." Flow cytometric detection of HMGB1 release was shown to be comparable to other cell viability assays such as LDH release assay or <sup>51</sup>Cr release assay (82). Moreover, necrotic  $\beta$ -cells treated with IL-1 $\beta$  *in vitro* release significant amounts of HMGB1 in the extracellular surroundings (38).

The view that only necrotic cells release HMGB1 has been challenged by recent studies. Using a Jurkat human T-cell line, Bell *et al.* demonstrated that the induction of apoptosis by various stimuli leads to the extracellular release of HMGB1 (37). The process is either blocked or delayed by a broad-spectrum caspase inhibitor, and significant release of HMGB1 is observed at 24 hours after apoptosis induction. Another study showed that tumour cells cultured with cytolytic natural killer and CD8+ T cells released HMGB1 into the extracellular space. This release is also partially blocked by a broad-spectrum inhibitor of caspase (82). These findings suggest that HMGB1 release may not be a distinct feature of necrosis, and that its release can occur as apoptosis proceeds. Whether necrotic cells, apoptotic cells, or both release HMGB1 into the extracellular milieu needs to be clarified.

No matter what the origin is, extracellular HMGB1 acts as a potent inflammatory factor. It induces TNF and IL-1 synthesis and secretion from monocytes/macrophages, and administration of purified HMGB1 to mice results in an increase in serum TNF level (83). HMGB1 can activate macrophages, resulting in the release of more inflammatory mediators such as TNF- $\alpha$  (81). Extracellular HMGB1 promotes DC maturation. Necrotic *Hmgb1*<sup>-/-</sup> cells have a reduced capacity to activate DC *in vitro*, and inhibitors and antibodies against HMGB1 decrease DC activation by wild-type necrotic cells (41). Extracellular HMGB1 also induces the maturation of human DC (84). Several receptors have been suggested for HMGB1, and those include the receptor for advanced glycation end product (RAGE) (85) and Toll-like receptors (TLR) (86).

Interestingly, it was shown that exposure of apoptotic cells to macrophage culture can also stimulate the release of HMGB1 and other inflammatory cytokines in a dose-dependent manner (87). HMGB1 release can be reduced by caspase inhibitor, indicating that accumulation of apoptotic cells can activate macrophages to release HMGB1 and other pro-inflammatory cytokines. While the occurrence and subsequent efficient clearance of apoptotic cells does not set off an alarm for tissue damage to the immune system, the presence of a large number of apoptotic cells could trigger an immune response.

HMGB1 has been associated with some autoimmune diseases. In animal models of arthritis, in which TNF and IL-1 play key pathogenic roles, HMGB1 is expressed in the cytoplasm of mononuclear cells within inflamed synovial tissues (88). A similar pattern of expression of HMGB1 is detected in mononuclear, macrophage-like cells in biopsy specimens from human rheumatoid arthritis patients (88).

#### 2.2.5 Basis for thesis design

There has been considerable interest in identifying danger signals and their role in the pathogenesis of various diseases. HMGB1 has recently drawn much attention as one danger signal associated with many diseases (40). One of the focused areas of HMGB1 research is the extracellular release from dying or dead cells. Scaffidi *et al.* demonstrated that HMGB1 is released exclusively from necrotic cells (81), but later that notion was challenged by others (37). There is still controversy as to whether or not apoptotic cells release HMGB1 into the extracellular milieu. In addition, the extracellular release of HMGB1 from

apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells is an unexplored area. Therefore, the purpose of the first half of this section of the thesis is to investigate the time-dependent HMGB1 release from apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells.

In T1DM, defective clearance of apoptotic cells following a neonatal wave of  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis presumably leads to the increased incidence of necrotic  $\beta$ cells. Necrosis has been associated with inflammation, and recently HMGB1 has been identified as a strong inflammatory mediator released from necrotic cells (41). Using RINm5F  $\beta$ -cell lines and isolated rat islets, Steer *et al.* illustrated that IL-1-induced necrotic  $\beta$ -cells to release HMGB1 (38). However, the dosedependent release of HMGB1 from necrotic  $\beta$ -cells has yet to be investigated. Streptozocin (STZ) induces a different mode of cell death (apoptosis versus necrosis) depending upon its dose (63), and is used routinely to induce diabetes experimentally. Therefore, the purpose of the second half of this section of the thesis is to explore the pattern of HMGB1 extracellular release by necrotic  $\beta$ -cells treated with increasing dosages of STZ.

#### 2.2.6 Hypotheses

Apoptotic MIN6  $\beta$ -cells release the danger signal HMGB1 into the extracellular milieu in a time-dependent manner. Necrotic MIN6  $\beta$ -cells induced by increasing concentrations of streptozocin release the danger signal HMGB1 in a dose-dependent fashion.

# 2.3 Materials and Methods

#### 2.3.1 Antibodies

A rabbit polyclonal antibody for HMGB1 was purchased from abcam (Cambridge, MA) and used in a 1:1000 dilution. A rabbit polyclonal antibody to cleaved capase-3 and a rabbit monoclonal antibody to full-length caspase-3 were obtained from Cell Signaling Technology (Danvers, MA) and used in a 1:1000 dilution. All secondary antibodies conjugated with horseradish peroxidase were purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Santa Cruz, CA) and used in a 1:20,000 dilution.

# 2.3.2 Cell culture

MIN6 cells (mouse β-cell line) were a gift from the David Vocadlo's Laboratory at Simon Fraser University. The cells were maintained in medium consisting of Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Media (DMEM) (GIBCO, Burlington, ON, Canada) supplemented with 15% v/v heat inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS) (Sigma-Aldrich), 100 µg/ml streptomycin and 100 unit/ml penicillin (100-Pen/Strep) (GIBCO), and 5nl/ml β-mercaptoethanol (β-ME) (Bioshop Canada, Burlington, ON, Canada) at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Cells were subcultured once a week using 0.25% trypsin/EDTA solution (GIBCO). All cells used in the present study were between passage P19 and P36.

#### 2.3.3 Induction and inhibition of apoptosis

Apoptosis was induced in MIN6 cells using staurosporine (STS) (Sigma). STS is a broad inhibitor of kinases and a known inducer of apoptosis. MIN6 cells were treated with 5μM STS for specifically indicated times in complete DMEM. To demonstrate inhibition of the apoptotic process, cells were treated with 100μM of Caspase Inhibitor I (Z-Val-Ala-Asp (OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (Z-VAD-fmk)) (Calbiochem, EMD Chemicals Inc., San Diego, CA) for one hour prior to the addition of STS.

#### 2.3.4 Preparation of cell lysate

MIN6 cell lysates were obtained by homogenizing cells in CelLytic M mammalian cell lysis buffer (Sigma). One microgram per mL protease inhibitor cocktail (Sigma) was added to the lysis buffer right before use to prevent further protein degradation. Homogenized cells were subsequently centrifuged at 14,000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4 °C. The supernatant was collected and stored at -80°C until further use.

# 2.3.5 Collection of culture supernatant

Culture media from cells was centrifuged at  $150 \times g$  for 5 minutes to remove cellular debris. The supernatant was collected and stored at -80°C until use.

# 2.3.6 Protein assay

Protein concentrations of cell homogenates were determined by Bradford assay. A series of protein standards ranging from 0 to 1000 μg bovine serum albumin (BSA) were purchased from Bio-Rad (Mississauga, Ontario, Canada).

5µl of either a standard or a sample with an unknown protein concentration was tested in a 96-well microplate using 250µl of Quick Start<sup>™</sup> Bradford Dye reagent (Bio-Rad). If necessary, the samples were diluted with nanopure H<sub>2</sub>O (dH<sub>2</sub>O). All standards and samples were prepared in duplicates. After a five-minute incubation at room temperature, the absorbance of the standards and samples was measured at 595nm by using a Rainbow microplate reader (SLT Labinstruments Ges.m.b.H., Salzburg, Austria). A standard curve was created by plotting the absorbance values on ordinate versus their concentration in mg/ml on abscissa. The protein concentration of the samples was determined using the standard curve. The final concentration of the samples was adjusted by multiplying by the dilution factor used, if any.

#### 2.3.7 Western blot

Protein samples were diluted with NuPAGE® 4X LDS Sample Buffer (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON, Canada) at a ratio of 1:3; buffer to sample. The diluted samples were heated at 85°C for 10 minutes and fractionated on pre-cast sodium dodecylsulphate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) gels (Ready Gel® Tris-HCl gels, Bio-Rad). The gels were subjected to electrophoresis for 70 minutes at a constant voltage of 120V.

After electrophoresis, fractionated proteins were transferred from the gels to Immun-Blot<sup>™</sup> polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membranes (Bio-Rad) for 25 minutes at a constant voltage of 15V. The membranes were blocked with a blocking buffer (3-5% w/v non-fat dry milk (Bio-Rad) in Tris Buffer Saline with Tween 20 (Sigma) (TBST)) for 1 hour at room temperature while gently being

shaken. Membranes were then incubated with primary antibody overnight at 4°C with gentle agitation. The membranes were subjected to a series of washes with TBST followed by incubation with secondary antibody conjugated with horseradish peroxidase for 1 hour at room temperature with gentle shaking. All antibodies were diluted at an indicated ratio with the blocking buffer.

After another series of washes, the blots were incubated with Amersham ECL Plus<sup>™</sup> Western Blotting Detection Reagents (GE Healthcare Bio-Science, Baie d'Urfé, Québec, Canada) for 5 minutes and the protein of interest was detected by exposing the blots onto Amersham Hyperfilm<sup>™</sup> ECL<sup>™</sup> (GE Healthcare Bio-Science) or Bioflex® MSI film (CLONEX corporation, Markham, Ontario, Canada). The films were developed using Kodak X-Omat 100A Processor (Kodak, Rochester, NY). Signals were captured by Image Analysis software, Image J (NIH, Bethesda, MD) and optical density was quantified by calculating mean grey value. Results of mean optical density values were expressed as mean ± SE.

# 2.3.8 Sample preparation for Western blot for HMGB1 detection

Supernatant samples from culture media from MIN6 cells treated with staurosporine were centrifuged through Amicon Ultra-4 centrifugal filter devices (Millipore, Millissauga, ON, Canada) with 10-kDa Nominal Molecular Weight Limit (NMWL) for 15 minutes at 4,000 *g* at room temperature. Supernatants were pipetted from the top reservoir of the filter device, which consisted of proteins equal to and bigger than 10-kDa. The collected supernatants were spun through a 100-kDa NMWL Ultrafree-0.5 centrifugal filter device (Millipore) for 30 min at

10,000 g. at 4°C. The portion that passed through the filter was collected and stored at -80°C until further use. Equal volumes of elute were subjected to Western blot without conducting a protein assay.

#### 2.3.9 Cell viability assessment using trypan blue exclusion assay

#### 2.3.9.1 Induction of cell death

MIN6 β-cells were seeded in a 24-well cell culture plate and cultured until cells reached approximately 85% confluency. Cells were washed three times with Dulbecco's-PBS (DPBS) (GIBCO) and FBS-free, low-glucose (5 mM) DMEM with 100-pen/strep containing varying concentrations (0, 20, 40, 60, 80 or 100 mM) of Streptozocin (STZ). Cells were then incubated for one hour at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. STZ-containing media were replaced with STZ-free, FBS-free, and high-glucose (25 mM) DMEM with 100-Pen/Strep and β-mercaptoethanol (β-ME). Cells were further incubated for various durations (1, 4, 8, 12, and 24 hours) at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO<sub>2</sub> before samples were collected.

#### 2.3.9.2 Trypan blue exclusion assay

At the end of each incubation period, the media was gently aspirated and cells were treated with 0.25% Trypsin/EDTA solution (GIBCO) for 1 to 2 minutes to be dissociated from the plate. Complete DMEM was then added to stop the action of the trypsin. An equal volume of cell suspension and 0.4% trypan blue solution (Sigma) were mixed, and viable cells were counted using a haemacytometer (VWR International). Viable cells were expressed as a

percentage of total viable cells treated with 0 mM STZ at any given time point to account for the possibility of normal growth of MIN6 cells during the period.

#### 2.3.10 Flow cytometry

#### 2.3.10.1 Induction of cell death

In order to label cells for analysis by flow cytometry, single cell suspensions were prepared by trypsinization before STZ treatment. MIN6  $\beta$ -cells were trypsinized and resuspended into FBS-free DMEM with 100-pen/strep and  $\beta$ -ME. Cells were counted and a suspension of cells was seeded into a 5 ml polypropylene tube (BD Bioscience, Mississauga, ON Canada) at 1/4 X 10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml. Either 0, 10, 20, 40, or 60 mM of STZ was added, and the cells were then incubated at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 2 hours.

#### 2.3.10.2 Labelling of cell suspensions

Annexin V is a phospholipid-binding protein that has a high affinity for phosphatidylserine (PS), which is translocated from the inner to the outer leaflet of the plasma membrane in the early stage of apoptosis process. 7-Aminoactinomycin D (7-AAD) nucleic-acid dye is an intercalating agent used for the exclusion of nonviable cells in a flow cytometric assay. When cell membrane integrity is compromised, such cells are stained with 7-AAD. Hence, it can be used as a marker of cell viability. 7-AAD positive cells were considered necrotic.

Cells were centrifuged at 900 rpm for 5 minutes at 4°C, and STZcontaining media were decanted. Cells were resuspended with ice-cold, sterile

DPBS and transferred to a 5 ml polystyrene round-bottom tube (BD Bioscience). Cells were centrifuged again at 900rpm for 5 minutes at 4°C, and DBPS was discarded. Cells were then resuspended with 100  $\mu$ l of Annexin V-binding buffer (1x) (BD Pharmigen, BD Bioscience). Annexin-V conjugated with Phycoerythrin (PE) (BD Pharmigen, BD Bioscience, 3 $\mu$ l) was added to each cell suspension, followed by the addition of 3  $\mu$ l of 7- AAD (BD Pharmigen, BD Bioscience). Cells were incubated for 15 minutes in the dark. Three hundreds microlitre of Annexin V-binding buffer (1x) were added before further analysis.

#### 2.3.10.3 Necrotic cell detection and analysis

Necrosis was identified by scanning the labelled cells by flow cytometry (FACSCalibur System, BD Biosciences, San Diego CA). MIN6 cell suspensions were labelled with PE-conjugated Annexin V and 7- AAD as described earlier. In each treatment group, 100,000 were analysed. These events were plotted on a grid comprised of four quadrants. Cells that were both Annexin V-positive and 7-AAD positive appeared in the top right quadrant of the flow cytometry dot-plot and were considered late necrotic. Cells that were only 7-AAD positive became visible in the top left quadrant of the flow cytometry dot-plot and were considered early necrotic. The sum of these two populations produced the total necrotic cell population. Since externalisation of PS occurs in the earlier stages of apoptosis, Annexin V-positive and 7-AAD negative cells were identified as early apoptotic and appeared in the bottom right quadrant of the dot-plot. Double negative cells, which were seen in the bottom left quadrant of the dot-plot, were considered viable. Analysis was conducted using CellQuest software (Becton Dickinson).

All flow cytometry experiments and analyses were performed in the laboratory of Dr. Jan P. Dutz at The British Columbia Child and Family Research Institute in Vancouver.

# 2.3.11 Sample preparation for Western blot for HMGB1 from STZ-treated MIN6 cells

MIN6 β-cells were seeded in a 24-well cell culture plate and incubated until cells reached approximately 85% confluency. Cells were washed three times with DPBS, and FBS-free, low-glucose (5 mM) DMEM with 100-pen/strep containing increasing concentrations (0, 20, 40, and 60 mM) of STZ. Cells were then incubated for one hour at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5%  $CO_2$ . STZ-containing media was replaced with STZ-free, FBS-free, and highglucose (25 mM) DMEM with 100-pen/strep and β-ME. Cells were further incubated for 4 hours at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5%  $CO_2$ before media samples were collected.

Supernatant samples from culture media from MIN6 cells treated with STZ were centrifuged through an Ultrafree-0.5 centrifugal filter device (Millipore) with 10-kDa NMWL for 30 minutes at 10,000 g at 4°C. Media samples that did not pass through the filter were collected and stored at -80°C until further use. Equal volumes of elute were analysed by Western blot without conducting a protein assay.

#### 2.3.12 Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were conducted using SigmaStat 3.1. A Student's t-test was performed for STS treatment vs. control. A two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was performed for STZ concentrations (0, 20, 40, 60, 80, and 100 mM) and time of incubation (1, 4, 8, 12, and 24 hours) as independent variables and percent viable cells as a dependent variable. A one-way ANOVA was carried out for the STZ concentrations (0, 10, 20, 40, and 60 mM) as an independent variable and percent of necrosis as a dependent variable. One-way ANOVA were used again for the STZ concentrations (0, 20, 40, and 60 mM) as an independent variable and HMGB1 expression as a dependent variable. Post hoc analysis was done using Tukey's test. Results are expressed as means  $\pm$  SE. Differences were deemed statistically significant at p<0.05.

# 2.4 Results

To investigate the time-dependent release of HMGB1 from apoptotic  $\beta$ cells, apoptosis was first induced in MIN6  $\beta$ -cells by staurosporine (STS), a broad inhibitor of kinases. Induction of apoptosis was confirmed by analysing the expression of activated capase-3 at 4 hours after the induction. The lower panel of Figure 4A shows Western blotting of cell lysate from MIN6 cells treated with STS or from non-treated MIN6 cells using anti-cleaved caspase-3 antibodies. The protein band shown in the lower panel of Figure 4A corresponds to roughly 19kDa. The same membranes immunoblotted for cleaved caspase-3 were also labelled with antibodies against whole (uncleaved) caspase-3, and results are presented in the upper panel of Figure 4A. The protein band in the upper panel of Figure 4A is equivalent to a protein of approximately 35kDa. The presence of the cleaved caspase-3 band seen in lane 2 of the lower blot in Figure 4A confirms that cells were apoptotic compared to control.

Bands of cleaved caspase-3 were quantified for optical density (OD) and normalised by a corresponding OD of a band of whole caspase-3. The normalised OD was then plotted against treatment, which is displayed in the figure below.

Apoptotic MIN6 cells showed a greater than 16-fold increase in activation of caspase 3 compared to non-treated MIN6 cells. Student's *t*-test revealed that there was a significant difference in expression of activated caspase-3 between apoptotic and non-treated MIN6 cells (p=0.013).





в



Figure 4. Protein expression of activation of caspase-3 in MIN6 cells treated by staurosporine (STS)

# (A) Protein expression of activates caspase-3 in MIN6 cells by Western blot (B) Relative optical density of activated caspase-3 expression in MIN6 cells

MIN6 cells were treated with  $10\mu$ M STS for 4 hours. Protein expression of activated caspase-3 was determined by Western blot. Results are shown as mean ± SE (n=4). #: P = 0.013 (Student's *t*-test)

In order to determine the time-dependent release of HMGB1 from apoptotic MIN6 cells, culture media was analysed. HMGB1 in culture media was detected by Western blot after 4 hours and 27 hours of the initial apoptosis induction. Western blotting of culture media from apoptotic MIN6 cells or nontreated control cells using an anti-HMGB1 antibody revealed a protein band corresponding to roughly 30kDa, as illustrated in Figure 5. The position of this band agrees with the approximate size of HMGB1 (~27kDa).



Figure 5. Protein expression of HMGB1 by Western blot

Representative Western blot is shown. Time indicates the duration that MIN6 cells were cultured with media contained with 10  $\mu$ M staurosporine (STS). INHIB = caspase inhibitor added to media prior to STS treatment

Western blotting of the supernatant samples revealed that a negligible level of HMGB1 was detected in 4-hour samples while quite significant amounts were detected in 27-hour samples. Use of an inhibitor of caspase 3 to block the induction of apoptosis reduced HMGB1 expression in culture media at 27 hours after the initial treatment.

Now that the concept of time dependent release of HMGB1 from apoptotic

β-cells was established, the next logical step was to explore the pattern of

HMGB1 extracellular release by necrotic  $\beta$ -cells exposed to increased dosages of STZ. Ideally, a positive correlation between necrosis and STZ dosage in MIN6  $\beta$ -cells would be shown. However, the difficulty with this goal is that identifying and quantifying necrosis is not routinely performed, and there are no wellestablished methods reasonably available. To get around this problem, a cell viability assay was performed using trypan blue exclusion. Figure 6 illustrates the results from the trypan blue exclusion viability assay of MIN6 cells after treatment with incremental concentrations of STZ up to 100 mM.



Figure 6. Percent viable MIN6 cells treated with various doses of streptozocin (STZ)

MIN6 cell viability is expressed as percentage of untreated control cells at each time-point. MIN6 cells were treated with indicated concentrations of STZ for one hour, and incubated in fresh STZ-free media for 1, 4, 8, 12 or 24 hours. Viable cells were determined by trypan blue exclusion assay. Results are shown as mean ± SE. #: P<0.001 against 0 mM STZ. \$: P<0.001 against 20 mM STZ. %: P<0.005 against 40 mM STZ. +: P< 0.001 between 0 mM and 60, 80, 100 mM STZ.

Less than half of cells were viable at concentrations equal to or higher than 60 mM after one hour of STZ-treatment (p<0.001 against 0 mM and 20 mM, p<0.005 against 40 mM). At 4 hours after the treatment, less than 20 percent of cells were viable at concentrations equal to or higher than 40 mM, whereas there were more than 60 percent viable cells at 20 mM STZ (p<0.001 against 0 mM, p<0.01 20 mM against 40, 60, 80, and 100 mM). There were few viable cells at concentrations of 40 mM and greater at 8 hours or longer after the induction of cell death (p<0.001 against 0 mM). At 20 mM of STZ, viable cells were down to 22 percent and no major differences were observed thereafter except for a slight, statistically insignificant increase from at time 12 to time 24 hr.

To further characterise cell death, flow cytometry was conducted for MIN6 cells treated with increasing concentrations of STZ. To determine appropriate dosages, results from the previous experiment were evaluated. As is shown in Figure 6, there was no difference in percent viable cells above 60 mM. Thus, 80 mM and 100 mM STZ were no longer used in the study. STZ-treated MIN6 cells were labelled with Annexin V to quantify apoptosis and 7-Aminoactinomycin D (7-AAD) to assess necrosis before analysis by flow cytometry. Figure 7 is representative dot plot of MIN6 cells from flow cytometry analysis.



**Figure 7. Representative dot plot of MIN6 cells treated with streptozocin (STZ)** Streptozocin-treated MIN6 cells were labelled with Annexin V for apoptosis and with 7-Aminoactinomycin D (7-AAD) for necrosis. Labelled cells were analysed by flow cytometry.

In this specific plot, nearly 85% of cells were 7-AAD positive at 60 mM, and approximately 55% of the population were negative for both Annexin V and 7-AAD at 0 mM. The dots in the upper right quadrant of the last plot indicate that the vast majority of cells treated with 60 mM STZ were necrotic. A population of Annexin V positive and 7-AAD negative cells is representative of early apoptosis and slightly decreased dose-dependently. As the STZ dosage increased from 0 – 60 mM, cells transitioned from the lower left to the upper right quadrant, suggesting the cells were increasingly necrotic at higher dosages. The dot plot visual data from Figure 7 is quantified and summarised from five independent experiments and shown in Table 1.

STZ (mM)	Viable (Double Negative)	Early Apoptosis (Annexin V Positive)	Early Necrosis (7-AAD Positive)	Late Necrosis (Double Postive)	ALL Necrosis (Both 7-AAD positive)	
0	31.4 ± 5.2	15.4 ± 3.0	7.7 ± 1.5	28.8 ± 4.0	43.8±2.6	
10	29.6 ± 2.9	17.5 ± 1.2	3.8±0.8	32.4 ± 1.6	43.4 ± 1.8	
20	24.2 ± 1.5	13.9 ± 2.1	6.4±0.7	35.5 ± 0.3	52.3 ± 0.8	
40	13.7 ± 2.2	14.0 ± 2.5	4.9 ± 0.7	50.7 ± 3.7	66.8±3.7	
60	6.8±0.5	12.0 ± 3.4	4.1 ± 0.7	60.4 ± 3.4	77.5±3.3	

(mean ± SE				
------------	--	--	--	--

Table 1.	Quantification	of dot pl	olots of labelled	MIN6 cells trea	ted with stre	ptozocin (	STZ)

In order to determine necrosis, the total amount of 7-AAD positive cells (both Annexin V negative and positive) were then plotted against concentration of STZ. As is shown in Figure 8 below, the number of 7-AAD positive MIN6 cells increased with greater concentrations of STZ.

At 60 mM, 77.5% of cells were 7-AAD positive, whereas only 43.8% were positive for 7-AAD at 0 mM. This confirms that the cells were increasingly necrotic at higher dosages. One-way ANOVA revealed a significant difference in 7-AAD positive cells between at 40 or 60 mM and at the rest of concentrations (p<0.001: 60 mM vs. 0, 10 and 20 mM; 40 mM vs. 0 and 10 mM. p<0.02: 40 mM vs. 20 mM).



# Figure 8. Percentage of necrotic MIN6 cells treated with increasing concentrations of streptozocin (STZ)

MIN6 cells were treated with increasing concentration of STZ to induce cell death for 2 hours. Necrosis was assayed by flow cytometry using 7-AAD labelling. Results are shown as mean ± SE. #: P<0.001 against 60 mM. \$: P<0.001 against 40 mM. &: P=0.018 against 40 mM.

Now that the amounts of necrotic MIN6 cells at specific STZ dosages were

established, the extracellular release of HMGB1 into culture media was analysed

by Western blotting. STZ dosage of 10 mM was no longer used because 0 mM

STZ and 10 mM STZ did not show any significant differences in the amount of

necrotic MIN6 cells in the previous experiment.





~ 30k-Da

60 mM

# Figure 9. HMGB1 expression from culture media from MIN6 cells treated with increasing dosages of streptozocin (STZ)

(A) Protein expression of HMGB1 in culture media by Western blot. (B) Quantification of HMGB1 protein expression. MIN6 cells were treated with the indicated concentrations of STZ for one hour, and incubated for additional four hours. Supernatants were collected and assayed for HMGB1 expression by Western blot. Results are shown as mean  $\pm$  SE (n=3). #: P≤0.007 against 0 mM treatment.

Figure 9A shows protein expression of HMGB1 in culture supernatant by

Western blot, which revealed that HMGB1 release from MIN6 cells treated with

STZ was increasing in a dose-dependent manner. In Figure 9B, optical density

Β.

(OD) of Western blots of HMGB1 protein expression was quantified and plotted against concentration of STZ. In concordance with the Figure 9A, 60 mM STZ-treated MIN6 cells released approximately 4.5 times greater amounts of HMGB1 into culture media than 0 mM STZ-treated MIN6 cells (p<0.007 0 mM vs.40, or 60 mM). However, no significant difference was observed in OD between 0 mM and 20 mM, or between 20 mM and 40 or 60 mM.

# 2.5 Discussion

The extracellular release of HMGB1 from secondary necrotic MIN6 cells observed in the present study supports the notion presented by Bell et al. (37) that extracellular HMGB1 release may not be an exclusive feature of necrotic death, and suggests that HMGB1 release can occur as apoptosis proceeds. In Bell's work, HMGB1 release is blocked by a broad caspase inhibitor. Here, we observed otherwise. From cells treated with STS and an inhibitor, a reduced amount of HMGB1 release was detected compared to HMGB1 released from cells treated with STS alone. Use of the same inhibitor only partially blocked the release of HMGB1 from STS-treated MIN6 cells. This may suggest that, in this specific cell type, other apoptotic pathways (i.e., caspase-independent pathways) were activated by the same pharmacological agent, or that some of the HMGB1 release observed in this study may be due to cell death from normal cell turnover of this cell line over a 27-hour period. Interestingly, it has been shown that HMGB1 is sequestered in the nucleus during apoptosis, and hence HMGB1 release does not occur even from secondary necrotic cells (81). It has also been shown *in vitro* that apoptotic cells release DNA into the extracellular milieu (36). Since DNA can be released from secondary necrotic cells and is associated with HMGB1, presumably HMGB1 could be released even after apoptosis. That notion agrees with observation in this work.

The dosage of STZ is what dictated whether cells undergo apoptosis or necrosis. From the flow cytometry analysis, we observed a dose-dependent increase of necrotic  $\beta$ -cells treated with incremental doses of STZ. This result

confirms previous work done by Saini et al. (63). In their study, only 20 percent of cells die by necrosis at 30 mM STZ. In addition, their results show a nearly equal apoptotic and necrotic population at 30 mM STZ. Furthermore, from the flow cytometry analysis, it is revealed that the number of early apoptotic cells does not change greatly with increasing concentrations of STZ. This contradicts Saini's work as well, as they showed a significant increase (from about 5% to 20%) in the apoptotic cell population from 20 to 30 mM STZ. These discrepancies may be due to the methodology utilised to identify dead cells. Here, we used flow cytometry analysis for cells labelled with Annexin V and 7-AAD to characterize cell death. This method is generally well suited for identification of early apoptotic cells. However, all primary and secondary necrotic cells read positive for 7-AAD. Saini and colleagues analysed cell death by light microscopy, which allows more detailed morphological analysis than flow cytometry. They even distinguished primary from secondary necrosis and categorise secondary necrosis as apoptosis, whereas the present study categorises secondary necrosis as necrosis.

In the present study, we found extracellular HMGB1 released from both primary and secondary necrotic  $\beta$ -cells. The observed HMGB1 release could lead to the initiation of  $\beta$ -cell-directed immunity. There are some potential underlying mechanisms to propose. First of all, HMGB1 is considered one of the damage-associated molecular pattern (DAMPs) that can induce maturation of DCs (70, 89). Mature DCs may process readily available apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells,

present  $\beta$ -cell-derived antigen, and prime naïve autoreactive T cells to destroy  $\beta$ -cells.

Secondly, HMGB1 can activate macrophages, which once activated release inflammatory cytokines (78, 83). Activated macrophages and inflammatory cytokines released from activated macrophages are associated with direct killing of  $\beta$ -cells (90). In fact, one such cytokine, interleukin-1 (IL-1) has recently been shown to kill  $\beta$ -cells directly by necrosis (38). As is shown in the polyarthritis model (31), an increase in TNF- $\alpha$  from activated macrophages may result in autoimmunity in NOD mice (91).

Thirdly, an initial HMGB1 release could drag the islet environment into an endless feedback loop of an HMGB1 signalling cascade. Activated macrophages and mature DCs release HMGB1 (78, 80).  $\beta$ -cells destroyed by CD8+ T cells could release HMGB1 in the same way as tumour cells cultured with cytolytic CD8+ T cells release HMGB1 (82). It has been shown that *in vitro* exposure of large quantities of apoptotic cells to macrophages can also stimulate the release of HMGB1 (87). This phenomenon may also occur in the pancreatic islets especially where clearance of apoptotic cells is impaired. Moreover, IL-1-induced necrotic  $\beta$ -cells have been shown to release HMGB1 *in vitro* (38). Therefore, the positive-feedback loop of HMGB1 could keep going until most  $\beta$ -cells have been destroyed.

Lastly, another possible mechanism by which HMGB1 induces inflammation is to activate immune cells via the receptor for advanced glycation

end product (RAGE). Extracellular HMGB1 may interact with RAGE (85, 92). RAGE is expressed in immune cells from the spleen of diabetic NOD mice induced by adaptive-transfer (93). RAGE is also expressed in the islets from diabetic NOD mice with an inflammatory infiltrate. Interestingly, blocking RAGE by soluble RAGE prevents transfer of diabetes in an adaptive transfer model and delays islet graft rejection (93). *In situ* expression of TNF $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$  was decreased in the RAGE-blocked mice compared to control mice. Increased expression of IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$  by RT-PCR in the isolated islets from RAGEblocked mice was also noted, suggesting blocking of RAGE shifts the islet environment from inflammatory to more or less a regulatory one. Binding of extracellular HMGB1 to RAGE in the islets may lead to the secretion of inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 and TNF- $\alpha$ , which results in the activation of immune cells. *In situ* expression of HMGB1 and HMGB1/RAGE-dependent inflammatory response in NOD mice needs further investigation.

# **3: Summary and Future Direction**

In this study, the degradation of apoptotic cells by macrophages was investigated in diabetes-prone NOD and diabetes-resistant BALB/c mice. The results showed that macrophages from NOD mice exhibit reduced degradation of apoptotic cells in vitro compared to BALB/c macrophages. Aberrant phagocytosis of apoptotic cells has been reported in young NOD mice. Taken together, clearance of apoptotic cells is impaired in NOD mice. This thesis also reports that HMGB1 was released from both primary and secondary necrotic βcells in vitro. There is accumulating evidence that HMGB1 is a potent danger signal that initiates inflammation. The aberrant clearance could result in high incidence of tissue-remaining apoptotic  $\beta$ -cells in NOD mice, especially following the neonatal wave of  $\beta$ -cell apoptosis. Secondary necrosis from impaired clearance of apoptotic cells could release HMGB1 in the pancreatic tissue of NOD mice.  $\beta$ -cells killed directly by necrosis by tissue-infiltrating cells could also build up necrotic  $\beta$ -cells in the pancreatic islets. HMGB1 released from those necrotic  $\beta$ -cells could initiate or exacerbate inflammation.

To further delineate the role of HMGB1 in the pathogenesis of T1DM and potentially recurrent immunity to transplanted islets, which is currently the only cure available for T1DM patients, it would be interesting to investigate 1) whether HMGB1 from  $\beta$ -cells induces inflammation, and 2) whether HMGB1 is essential for the development of T1DM. To answer these questions, we could use the NOD mouse model, primary immune cells and  $\beta$ -cell lines. Specifically, we could examine the degree of activation of innate immune cells, such as macrophages and dendritic cells, in exposure to culture media from necrotic  $\beta$ -cells. Moreover, we could observe the severity of insulitis, the disease development, or islet graft rejection in NOD mice after blocking HMGB1 by means such as use of anti-HMGB1 antibodies, or to generate an inducible gene knockout mouse model to test the role of HMGB1 in T1DM.

# 4: Conclusion

Macrophages from NOD mice display a reduced rate of degradation of internalised apoptotic thymocytes *in vitro* compared to control BALB/c macrophages. HMGB1 is released from both primary and secondary necrotic  $\beta$ cells into the extra cellular milieu. Increased presence of necrotic  $\beta$ -cells, possibly due to impaired clearance of apoptotic cells, leads to increased expression of HMGB1 that may exacerbate inflammation in the pancreatic islets of diabetesprone NOD mice.
## References

- 1. Onkamo, P., S. Vaananen, M. Karvonen, and J. Tuomilehto. 1999. Worldwide increase in incidence of Type I diabetes--the analysis of the data on published incidence trends. *Diabetologia 42:1395.*
- 2. Tisch, R., and H. McDevitt. 1996. Insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Cell* 85:291.
- 3. Notkins, A. L., and A. Lernmark. 2001. Autoimmune type 1 diabetes: resolved and unresolved issues. *J Clin Invest 108:1247*.
- 4. Delovitch, T. L., and B. Singh. 1997. The nonobese diabetic mouse as a model of autoimmune diabetes: immune dysregulation gets the NOD. *Immunity* 7:727.
- 5. Atkinson, M. A. 2005. ADA Outstanding Scientific Achievement Lecture 2004. Thirty years of investigating the autoimmune basis for type 1 diabetes: why can't we prevent or reverse this disease? *Diabetes 54:1253*.
- 6. Pociot, F., and M. F. McDermott. 2002. Genetics of type 1 diabetes mellitus. *Genes Immun 3*:235.
- 7. Trudeau, J. D., T. Chandler, G. Soukhatcheva, C. B. Verchere, and R. Tan. 2007. Prospective prediction of spontaneous but not recurrent autoimmune diabetes in the non-obese diabetic mouse. *Diabetologia 50:1015*.
- Trudeau, J. D., C. Kelly-Smith, C. B. Verchere, J. F. Elliott, J. P. Dutz, D. T. Finegood, P. Santamaria, and R. Tan. 2003. Prediction of spontaneous autoimmune diabetes in NOD mice by quantification of autoreactive T cells in peripheral blood. *J Clin Invest 111:217*.
- 9. Bach, J. F., and D. Mathis. 1997. The NOD mouse. Res Immunol 148:285.
- 10. Anderson, M. S., and J. A. Bluestone. 2005. The NOD mouse: a model of immune dysregulation. *Annu Rev Immunol* 23:447.
- 11. Makino, S., K. Kunimoto, Y. Muraoka, Y. Mizushima, K. Katagiri, and Y. Tochino. 1980. Breeding of a non-obese, diabetic strain of mice. *Jikken Dobutsu 29:1*.
- 12. Finegood, D. T., L. Scaglia, and S. Bonner-Weir. 1995. Dynamics of β-cell mass in the growing rat pancreas. Estimation with a simple mathematical model. *Diabetes* 44:249.

- 13. Kassem, S., I. Ariel, P. Thornton, I. Scheimberg, and B. Glaser. 2000. βcell proliferation and apoptosis in the developing normal human pancreas and in hyperinsulinism of infancy. *Diabetes* 49:1325.
- O'Brien, B. A., W. E. Fieldus, C. J. Field, and D. T. Finegood. 2002. Clearance of apoptotic β-cells is reduced in neonatal autoimmune diabetes-prone rats. *Cell Death Differ 9:457*.
- Trudeau, J. D., J. P. Dutz, E. Arany, D. J. Hill, W. E. Fieldus, and D. T. Finegood. 2000. Neonatal β-cell apoptosis: a trigger for autoimmune diabetes? *Diabetes 49:1*.
- 16. Jacobson, M. D., M. Weil, and M. C. Raff. 1997. Programmed cell death in animal development. *Cell* 88:347.
- 17. O'Brien, B. A., B. V. Harmon, D. P. Cameron, and D. J. Allan. 1996. β-cell apoptosis is responsible for the development of IDDM in the multiple low-dose streptozotocin model. *J Pathol* 178:176.
- O'Brien, B. A., B. V. Harmon, D. P. Cameron, and D. J. Allan. 1997.
   Apoptosis is the mode of β-cell death responsible for the development of IDDM in the nonobese diabetic (NOD) mouse. *Diabetes* 46:750.
- 19. Eguchi, K. 2001. Apoptosis in autoimmune diseases. Intern Med 40:275.
- 20. Rosen, A., and L. Casciola-Rosen. 1999. Autoantigens as substrates for apoptotic proteases: implications for the pathogenesis of systemic autoimmune disease. *Cell Death Differ 6:6*.
- Turley, S., L. Poirot, M. Hattori, C. Benoist, and D. Mathis. 2003. Physiological β cell death triggers priming of self-reactive T cells by dendritic cells in a type-1 diabetes model. *J Exp Med 198:1527*.
- Liadis, N., K. Murakami, M. Eweida, A. R. Elford, L. Sheu, H. Y. Gaisano, R. Hakem, P. S. Ohashi, and M. Woo. 2005. Caspase-3-dependent β-cell apoptosis in the initiation of autoimmune diabetes mellitus. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 25:3620.
- Zhang, Y., B. O'Brien, J. Trudeau, R. Tan, P. Santamaria, and J. P. Dutz.
   2002. In situ β cell death promotes priming of diabetogenic CD8 T lymphocytes. *J Immunol 168:1466*.
- 24. Hugues, S., E. Mougneau, W. Ferlin, D. Jeske, P. Hofman, D. Homann, L. Beaudoin, C. Schrike, M. Von Herrath, A. Lehuen, and N. Glaichenhaus.
  2002. Tolerance to islet antigens and prevention from diabetes induced by limited apoptosis of pancreatic β cells. *Immunity 16:169*.
- 25. Freiesleben De Blasio, B., P. Bak, F. Pociot, A. E. Karlsen, and J. Nerup. 1999. Onset of type 1 diabetes: a dynamical instability. *Diabetes 48:1677*.
- 26. O'Brien, B. A., Y. Huang, X. Geng, J. P. Dutz, and D. T. Finegood. 2002. Phagocytosis of apoptotic cells by macrophages from NOD mice is reduced. *Diabetes* 51:2481.

- O'Brien, B. A., X. Geng, C. H. Orteu, Y. Huang, M. Ghoreishi, Y. Zhang, J. A. Bush, G. Li, D. T. Finegood, and J. P. Dutz. 2006. A deficiency in the in vivo clearance of apoptotic cells is a feature of the NOD mouse. *J Autoimmun 26:104*.
- 28. Vieira, O. V., R. J. Botelho, and S. Grinstein. 2002. Phagosome maturation: aging gracefully. *Biochem J* 366:689.
- 29. McIlroy, D., M. Tanaka, H. Sakahira, H. Fukuyama, M. Suzuki, K. Yamamura, Y. Ohsawa, Y. Uchiyama, and S. Nagata. 2000. An auxiliary mode of apoptotic DNA fragmentation provided by phagocytes. *Genes Dev* 14:549.
- 30. Odaka, C., and T. Mizuochi. 2002. Macrophages are involved in DNA degradation of apoptotic cells in murine thymus after administration of hydrocortisone. *Cell Death Differ 9:104*.
- 31. Kawane, K., M. Ohtani, K. Miwa, T. Kizawa, Y. Kanbara, Y. Yoshioka, H. Yoshikawa, and S. Nagata. 2006. Chronic polyarthritis caused by mammalian DNA that escapes from degradation in macrophages. *Nature 443*:998.
- 32. Mathis, D., L. Vence, and C. Benoist. 2001. β-cell death during progression to diabetes. *Nature* 414:792.
- 33. Voll, R. E., M. Herrmann, E. A. Roth, C. Stach, J. R. Kalden, and I. Girkontaite. 1997. Immunosuppressive effects of apoptotic cells. *Nature* 390:350.
- 34. Huynh, M. L., V. A. Fadok, and P. M. Henson. 2002. Phosphatidylserinedependent ingestion of apoptotic cells promotes TGF- $\beta$ 1 secretion and the resolution of inflammation. *J Clin Invest* 109:41.
- 35. Wu, X., C. Molinaro, N. Johnson, and C. A. Casiano. 2001. Secondary necrosis is a source of proteolytically modified forms of specific intracellular autoantigens: implications for systemic autoimmunity. *Arthritis Rheum* 44:2642.
- 36. Choi, J. J., C. F. Reich, 3rd, and D. S. Pisetsky. 2004. Release of DNA from dead and dying lymphocyte and monocyte cell lines in vitro. *Scand J Immunol 60:159*.
- 37. Bell, C. W., W. Jiang, C. F. Reich, 3rd, and D. S. Pisetsky. 2006. The extracellular release of HMGB1 during apoptotic cell death. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 291:C1318.
- Steer, S. A., A. L. Scarim, K. T. Chambers, and J. A. Corbett. 2006. Interleukin-1 stimulates β-cell necrosis and release of the immunological adjuvant HMGB1. *PLoS Med 3:e17*.
- 39. Lotze, M. T., and K. J. Tracey. 2005. High-mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1): nuclear weapon in the immune arsenal. *Nat Rev Immunol 5:331*.

- 40. Harris, H. E., and A. Raucci. 2006. Alarmin(g) news about danger: workshop on innate danger signals and HMGB1. *EMBO Rep* 7:774.
- Rovere-Querini, P., A. Capobianco, P. Scaffidi, B. Valentinis, F. Catalanotti, M. Giazzon, I. E. Dumitriu, S. Muller, M. Iannacone, C. Traversari, M. E. Bianchi, and A. A. Manfredi. 2004. HMGB1 is an endogenous immune adjuvant released by necrotic cells. *EMBO Rep* 5:825.
- 42. Potter, P. K., J. Cortes-Hernandez, P. Quartier, M. Botto, and M. J. Walport. 2003. Lupus-prone mice have an abnormal response to thioglycolate and an impaired clearance of apoptotic cells. *J Immunol 170*:3223.
- 43. Herrmann, M., R. E. Voll, O. M. Zoller, M. Hagenhofer, B. B. Ponner, and J. R. Kalden. 1998. Impaired phagocytosis of apoptotic cell material by monocyte-derived macrophages from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum 41:1241*.
- 44. Asano, K., M. Miwa, K. Miwa, R. Hanayama, H. Nagase, S. Nagata, and M. Tanaka. 2004. Masking of phosphatidylserine inhibits apoptotic cell engulfment and induces autoantibody production in mice. *J. Exp. Med.* 200:459.
- 45. Cohen, P. L., R. Caricchio, V. Abraham, T. D. Camenisch, J. C. Jennette, R. A. Roubey, H. S. Earp, G. Matsushima, and E. A. Reap. 2002. Delayed apoptotic cell clearance and lupus-like autoimmunity in mice lacking the cmer membrane tyrosine kinase. *J Exp Med* 196:135.
- 46. Kikutani, H., and S. Makino. 1992. The murine autoimmune diabetes model: NOD and related strains. *Adv Immunol 51:285*.
- 47. Maree, A. F., M. Komba, D. T. Finegood, and L. Edelstein-Keshet. 2007. A quantitative comparison of rates of phagocytosis and digestion of apoptotic cells by macrophages from normal (BALB/c) and diabetes-prone (NOD) mice. *Submitted to J Appl Physiol*.
- 48. Russell, D. G. 2007. New ways to arrest phagosome maturation. *Nat Cell Biol* 9:357.
- 49. Mehrotra, S., N. Zaidi, N. G. Chakraborty, and B. Mukherji. 2006. Macrophages as stimulators of MART-1 27-35 epitope-specific human cytolytic T lymphocytes in vitro. *Pathobiology* 73:238.
- 50. Jaeger, C., E. Hatziagelaki, R. Petzoldt, and R. G. Bretzel. 2001. Comparative analysis of organ-specific autoantibodies and celiac diseaseassociated antibodies in type 1 diabetic patients, their first-degree relatives, and healthy control subjects. *Diabetes Care 24:27*.
- 51. Camner, P., M. Lundborg, L. Lastborn, P. Gerde, N. Gross, and C. Jarstrand. 2002. Experimental and calculated parameters on particle phagocytosis by alveolar macrophages. *J Appl Physiol* 92:2608.

- 52. Savill, J., I. Dransfield, C. Gregory, and C. Haslett. 2002. A blast from the past: clearance of apoptotic cells regulates immune responses. *Nat Rev Immunol 2:965*.
- 53. Korb, L. C., and J. M. Ahearn. 1997. C1q binds directly and specifically to surface blebs of apoptotic human keratinocytes: complement deficiency and systemic lupus erythematosus revisited. *J Immunol* 158:4525.
- 54. Mevorach, D., J. L. Zhou, X. Song, and K. B. Elkon. 1998. Systemic exposure to irradiated apoptotic cells induces autoantibody production. *J Exp Med* 188:387.
- 55. Miyazaki, J., K. Araki, E. Yamato, H. Ikegami, T. Asano, Y. Shibasaki, Y. Oka, and K. Yamamura. 1990. Establishment of a pancreatic β cell line that retains glucose-inducible insulin secretion: special reference to expression of glucose transporter isoforms. *Endocrinology 127:126*.
- 56. Ishihara, H., T. Asano, K. Tsukuda, H. Katagiri, K. Inukai, M. Anai, M. Kikuchi, Y. Yazaki, J. I. Miyazaki, and Y. Oka. 1993. Pancreatic β cell line MIN6 exhibits characteristics of glucose metabolism and glucose-stimulated insulin secretion similar to those of normal islets. *Diabetologia* 36:1139.
- 57. Kroncke, K. D., K. Fehsel, A. Sommer, M. L. Rodriguez, and V. Kolb-Bachofen. 1995. Nitric oxide generation during cellular metabolization of the diabetogenic N-methyl-N-nitroso-urea streptozotocin contributes to islet cell DNA damage. *Biol Chem Hoppe Seyler 376:179*.
- 58. Wada, R., and S. Yagihashi. 2004. Nitric oxide generation and poly(ADP ribose) polymerase activation precede β-cell death in rats with a single high-dose injection of streptozotocin. *Virchows Arch* 444:375.
- 59. Yamamoto, H., Y. Uchigata, and H. Okamoto. 1981. Streptozotocin and alloxan induce DNA strand breaks and poly(ADP-ribose) synthetase in pancreatic islets. *Nature 294:284*.
- Burkart, V., Z. Q. Wang, J. Radons, B. Heller, Z. Herceg, L. Stingl, E. F. Wagner, and H. Kolb. 1999. Mice lacking the poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase gene are resistant to pancreatic β-cell destruction and diabetes development induced by streptozocin. *Nat Med 5:314*.
- 61. Schnedl, W. J., S. Ferber, J. H. Johnson, and C. B. Newgard. 1994. STZ transport and cytotoxicity. Specific enhancement in GLUT2-expressing cells. *Diabetes* 43:1326.
- Elsner, M., B. Guldbakke, M. Tiedge, R. Munday, and S. Lenzen. 2000. Relative importance of transport and alkylation for pancreatic β-cell toxicity of streptozotocin. *Diabetologia* 43:1528.
- 63. Saini, K. S., C. Thompson, C. M. Winterford, N. I. Walker, and D. P. Cameron. 1996. Streptozotocin at low doses induces apoptosis and at

high doses causes necrosis in a murine pancreatic beta cell line, INS-1. *Biochem Mol Biol Int 39:1229.* 

- 64. Like, A. A., and A. A. Rossini. 1976. Streptozotocin-induced pancreatic insulitis: new model of diabetes mellitus. *Science* 193:415.
- McEvoy, R. C., J. Andersson, S. Sandler, and C. Hellerstrom. 1984. Multiple low-dose streptozotocin-induced diabetes in the mouse. Evidence for stimulation of a cytotoxic cellular immune response against an insulinproducing β cell line. *J Clin Invest* 74:715.
- Karabatas, L. M., C. Pastorale, L. F. de Bruno, F. Maschi, O. H. Pivetta, Y. B. Lombardo, H. Chemes, and J. C. Basabe. 2005. Early manifestations in multiple-low-dose streptozotocin-induced diabetes in mice. *Pancreas* 30:318.
- 67. Kolb-Bachofen, V., S. Epstein, U. Kiesel, and H. Kolb. 1988. Low-dose streptozocin-induced diabetes in mice. Electron microscopy reveals single-cell insulitis before diabetes onset. *Diabetes* 37:21.
- 68. Ganda, O. P., A. A. Rossini, and A. A. Like. 1976. Studies on streptozotocin diabetes. *Diabetes* 25:595.
- 69. Matzinger, P. 2002. The danger model: a renewed sense of self. *Science* 296:301.
- 70. Gallucci, S., M. Lolkema, and P. Matzinger. 1999. Natural adjuvants: endogenous activators of dendritic cells. *Nat Med 5:1249*.
- 71. Gallucci, S., and P. Matzinger. 2001. Danger signals: SOS to the immune system. *Curr Opin Immunol 13:114*.
- 72. Sauter, B., M. L. Albert, L. Francisco, M. Larsson, S. Somersan, and N. Bhardwaj. 2000. Consequences of cell death: exposure to necrotic tumor cells, but not primary tissue cells or apoptotic cells, induces the maturation of immunostimulatory dendritic cells. *J Exp Med 191:423*.
- 73. Zeh, H. J., 3rd, and M. T. Lotze. 2005. Addicted to death: invasive cancer and the immune response to unscheduled cell death. *J Immunother 28:1*.
- 74. Albert, M. L. 2004. Death-defying immunity: do apoptotic cells influence antigen processing and presentation? *Nat Rev Immunol 4:223*.
- 75. Raucci, A., R. Palumbo, and M. E. Bianchi. 2007. HMGB1: A signal of necrosis. *Autoimmunity* 40:285.
- 76. Harris, H. E., and U. Andersson. 2004. Mini-review: The nuclear protein HMGB1 as a proinflammatory mediator. *European Journal of Immunology* 34:1503.
- 77. Calogero, S., F. Grassi, A. Aguzzi, T. Voigtlander, P. Ferrier, S. Ferrari, and M. E. Bianchi. 1999. The lack of chromosomal protein Hmg1 does not disrupt cell growth but causes lethal hypoglycaemia in newborn mice. *Nat Genet* 22:276.

- Wang, H., O. Bloom, M. Zhang, J. M. Vishnubhakat, M. Ombrellino, J. Che, A. Frazier, H. Yang, S. Ivanova, L. Borovikova, K. R. Manogue, E. Faist, E. Abraham, J. Andersson, U. Andersson, P. E. Molina, N. N. Abumrad, A. Sama, and K. J. Tracey. 1999. HMG-1 as a late mediator of endotoxin lethality in mice. *Science* 285:248.
- 79. Gardella, S., C. Andrei, D. Ferrera, L. V. Lotti, M. R. Torrisi, M. E. Bianchi, and A. Rubartelli. 2002. The nuclear protein HMGB1 is secreted by monocytes via a non-classical, vesicle-mediated secretory pathway. *EMBO Rep* 3:995.
- Dumitriu, I. E., P. Baruah, B. Valentinis, R. E. Voll, M. Herrmann, P. P. Nawroth, B. Arnold, M. E. Bianchi, A. A. Manfredi, and P. Rovere-Querini. 2005. Release of high mobility group box 1 by dendritic cells controls T cell activation via the receptor for advanced glycation end products. *J Immunol* 174:7506.
- 81. Scaffidi, P., T. Misteli, and M. E. Bianchi. 2002. Release of chromatin protein HMGB1 by necrotic cells triggers inflammation. *Nature* 418:191.
- 82. Ito, N., R. A. DeMarco, R. B. Mailliard, J. Han, H. Rabinowich, P. Kalinski, D. B. Stolz, H. J. Zeh, 3rd, and M. T. Lotze. 2007. Cytolytic cells induce HMGB1 release from melanoma cell lines. *J Leukoc Biol* 81:75.
- Andersson, U., H. Wang, K. Palmblad, A.-C. Aveberger, O. Bloom, H. Erlandsson-Harris, A. Janson, R. Kokkola, M. Zhang, H. Yang, and K. J. Tracey. 2000. High Mobility Group 1 Protein (HMG-1) Stimulates Proinflammatory Cytokine Synthesis in Human Monocytes. *J. Exp. Med.* 192:565.
- 84. Messmer, D., H. Yang, G. Telusma, F. Knoll, J. Li, B. Messmer, K. J. Tracey, and N. Chiorazzi. 2004. High mobility group box protein 1: an endogenous signal for dendritic cell maturation and Th1 polarization. *J Immunol 173:307*.
- 85. Kokkola, R., A. Andersson, G. Mullins, T. Ostberg, C. J. Treutiger, B. Arnold, P. Nawroth, U. Andersson, R. A. Harris, and H. E. Harris. 2005. RAGE is the major receptor for the proinflammatory activity of HMGB1 in rodent macrophages. *Scand J Immunol 61:1*.
- 86. Park, J. S., D. Svetkauskaite, Q. He, J. Y. Kim, D. Strassheim, A. Ishizaka, and E. Abraham. 2004. Involvement of toll-like receptors 2 and 4 in cellular activation by high mobility group box 1 protein. *J Biol Chem* 279:7370.
- Qin, S., H. Wang, R. Yuan, H. Li, M. Ochani, K. Ochani, M. Rosas-Ballina, C. J. Czura, J. M. Huston, E. Miller, X. Lin, B. Sherry, A. Kumar, G. Larosa, W. Newman, K. J. Tracey, and H. Yang. 2006. Role of HMGB1 in apoptosis-mediated sepsis lethality. *J Exp Med 203:1637*.
- 88. Kokkola, R., E. Sundberg, A. K. Ulfgren, K. Palmblad, J. Li, H. Wang, L. Ulloa, H. Yang, X. J. Yan, R. Furie, N. Chiorazzi, K. J. Tracey, U.

Andersson, and H. E. Harris. 2002. High mobility group box chromosomal protein 1: a novel proinflammatory mediator in synovitis. *Arthritis Rheum 46:2598*.

- 89. Bianchi, M. E. 2007. DAMPs, PAMPs and alarmins: all we need to know about danger. *J Leukoc Biol 81:1*.
- Nerup, J., T. Mandrup-Poulsen, J. Molvig, S. Helqvist, L. Wogensen, and J. Egeberg. 1988. Mechanisms of pancreatic β-cell destruction in type I diabetes. *Diabetes Care 11 Suppl 1:16*.
- 91. Yang, X. D., R. Tisch, S. M. Singer, Z. A. Cao, R. S. Liblau, R. D. Schreiber, and H. O. McDevitt. 1994. Effect of tumor necrosis factor α on insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus in NOD mice. I. The early development of autoimmunity and the diabetogenic process. *J Exp Med* 180:995.
- Hori, O., J. Brett, T. Slattery, R. Cao, J. Zhang, J. X. Chen, M. Nagashima, E. R. Lundh, S. Vijay, D. Nitecki, J. Morser, D. Stern, and A. M. Schmidt.
   1995. The receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) is a cellular binding site for amphoterin. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270:25752.
- 93. Chen, Y., S. S. Yan, J. Colgan, H. P. Zhang, J. Luban, A. M. Schmidt, D. Stern, and K. C. Herold. 2004. Blockade of late stages of autoimmune diabetes by inhibition of the receptor for advanced glycation end products. *J Immunol* 173:1399.